

REPORT SEPTEMBER 2023

PLANET WRECKERS: HOW COUNTRIES' OIL AND GAS EXTRACTION PLANS RISK LOCKING IN CLIMATE CHAOS

This report was written by Romain Ioualalen and Kelly Trout, based on research conducted by Kelly Trout. All are with Oil Change International.

The authors are grateful for feedback on the text and/or dataset from the following reviewers: Claire O'Manique, Camilo Rodríguez, Susanne Wong, Makiko Harima, Lorne Stockman, Bronwen Tucker, Adam McGibbon, Matt Maiorana, Allie Rosenbluth, Valentina Stackl, and Nicole Rodel of Oil Change International; Gail Evans, Kassie Siegel, Shaye Wolf of Center for Biological Diversity; Helen Mancini of Fridays for Future NYC; Julia Levin of Environmental Defence Canada; Caroline Brouillette of Climate Action Network Canada, Anna Carthy of Uplift; James Sherley of Jubilee Australia; Rebecca Byrnes of the Fossil Fuel Non-Proliferation Treaty; Victor Menotti of Oakland Institute; Diego di Risio from the Global Gas and Oil Network; Angela Picciariello and Natalie Jones from the International Institute for Sustainable Development; Catherine Abreu from Destination Zero.

For more information, contact: Romain Ioualalen at Oil Change International, romain@priceofoil.org.

Design: paul@hellopaul.com

Cover Image: The Papoose Fire in Colorado | © Michael Underwood / Getty Images via Canva.com Copyedit: Chelsea Mackin - chelsea.mackin@gmail.com

September 2023

Oil Change International is a research, communications, and advocacy organization focused on exposing the true costs of fossil fuels and facilitating the ongoing transition towards clean energy.

Oil Change International 714 G Street SE Washington, DC 20003 USA www.priceofoil.org

CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	4
1. INTRODUCTION	6
2. HOW 20 COUNTRIES ARE DRIVING NEW OIL AND GAS EXTRACTION	8
3. NO NEW OIL AND GAS: A NECESSARY STEP TOWARDS A RAPID PHASE-OUT OF OIL AND GAS PRODUCTION	12
 4. CLIMATE HYPOCRITES: THE RICHEST PLANET WRECKERS RESPONSIBLE FOR OIL AND GAS EXPANSION Country snapshots: United States: Planet wrecker in chief Canada: Uncapped pollution, endless greenwashing Australia: Aggressive exporter of CO₂ pollution Norway: The face of climate hypocrisy United Kingdom: Claims of 'climate leadership' sink in the North Sea 	14 16 17 18 19 20
5. CONCLUSION	22
METHODOLOGY	23
ENDNOTES	24

"All of this action must be global. It must be immediate. And it must start with the polluted heart of the climate crisis: the fossil fuel industry. [...]

"Fossil fuel industry transition plans must be transformation plans [...] away from a product incompatible with human survival. Otherwise, they are just proposals to become more efficient **planet-wreckers.**"

- United Nations Secretary-General António Guterres, June 15, 20231

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Global heating, driven by the production and burning of fossil fuels, is already causing extreme and widespread damage to humans and ecosystems.² People in the Global South, and Indigenous Peoples, People of Color, and vulnerable communities that have caused the least pollution are being hit hardest and fastest by its impacts. The world has the solutions and resources to rapidly phase out fossil fuels, invest in a just transition to sustainable energy systems, and stave off runaway climate devastation.

Yet, for the most part, governments have yet to heed the science and the voices of people on the frontlines of the climate crisis and take the first basic step: put an end to new fossil fuel extraction and infrastructure. The science is clear that new oil and gas fields are incompatible with limiting global warming to 1.5-degrees Celsius (°C),³ yet countries are continuing to approve new oil and gas extraction that endangers the global climate objectives they signed.

In this context, United Nations (UN) Secretary-General António Guterres will host a Climate Ambition Summit on September 20th in New York City. As part of his proposed Acceleration Agenda, he asked governments, particularly the world's wealthiest and biggest polluters, to show up with commitments to end approval and funding of all new oil and gas extraction projects, and phase out existing production in line with zeroing out global carbon pollution by 2050. This report examines the climate implications of Secretary General Guterres' call. Its main findings are:

- Only 20 countries could be responsible for nearly 90 percent of the carbon-dioxide (CO2) pollution from new oil and gas fields and fracking wells planned between 2023 and 2050.^a
- Among these 20 countries, five global north governments stand out as the biggest climate hypocrites and most egregious **Planet Wreckers: the United States,** Canada, Australia, Norway, and the United Kingdom. Despite having the greatest economic means to rapidly phase out production, and immense historical responsibility for causing the climate crisis, these five countries account for a majority (51 percent) of planned expansion from new oil and gas fields through 2050. New drilling in countries with high incomes, diversified economies and outsized historical responsibility for causing the climate crisis, while claiming to be climate leaders, is inexcusable. These countries must not only stop expansion immediately but also move first and fastest to phase out their production and pay their fair share to fund a just global energy transition.
- The United States is Planet Wrecker In Chief, accounting for more than onethird of planned global oil and gas expansion through 2050, followed by

Canada and Russia. The United Arab Emirates (UAE) is also set to be one of the largest expanders of oil and gas production despite pledging to use its COP presidency to "keep 1.5°C alive."

- If all 20 governments said "no" to their planned new oil and gas production, as the UN Secretary General is urging them to, 173 billion tonnes (Gt) of carbon pollution would be kept in the ground. That is equivalent to the lifetime pollution of nearly 1,100 new coal plants, or more than 30 years of annual U.S. carbon emissions.
- The scale of oil and gas expansion planned in these 20 countries would make it impossible to hold temperature rise to 1.5°C. Even extracting just the fossil fuels from existing sites globally would result in 140 percent more carbon pollution than the allowed budget for 1.5°C. If these countries proceed with their new extraction, committed carbon pollution will be 190 percent over the 1.5°C budget, risking locking in more than a dangerous 2°C of warming.
- Stopping new oil and gas would put the world closer to a 1.5°C aligned emissions trajectory but would not be enough. Without any new oil and gas fields or licenses anywhere, global oil and gas production would decline by two percent per year to 2030 and by five percent per year from 2030 to 2050. However, limiting heating



Culzean gas platform in the North Sea.

to 1.5°C requires governments to go further by closing down already producing fields.

- Policies to end new oil and gas licensing and stop construction of new fields are essential to a fast and fair phase-out of oil and gas production:
 - Ending new oil and gas licensing, as core members of the Beyond Oil and Gas Alliance (BOGA) members have committed to do, is a commonsense first step. However, only eight percent of the new extraction planned in the top 20 countries from 2023 to 2050 depends on new licenses; the rest is already licensed or leased to companies.
- Thus, beyond ending new licensing, governments must stop issuing permits for new oil and gas extraction and related infrastructure, revoke and/or renegotiate existing licenses, and take other steps to end expansion, including shifting public money out of fossil fuels and into just, regenerative energy solutions.
- False techno-fixes like carbon capture and storage (CCS) are not an alternative to a rapid fossil fuel phase-out if the world is to preserve a livable climate. Governments should be proactively managing a just transition away from oil and gas production at the pace needed to hold warming below 1.5°C without gambling on CCS and other technologies that prolong fossil fuels use.

When you are in a hole, the first step

is to stop digging. No government can claim to be working towards the Paris goals of holding global temperature rise to 1.5°C or well below 2°C while approving new oil and gas extraction. Too many fossil fuel projects are already developed, and the consequences are devastating communities. Governments must commit to stop making the problem worse – ending the drilling of new oil and gas that is incompatible with a livable climate.

But this alone is not enough. The science is clear – a fast and fair phase-out of oil and gas production is the only way to actually get out of the hole.

Figure 1: Proportional responsibility for planned oil and gas expansion by country



Source: Oil Change International analysis of data from Rystad Energy (July 2023)

1. INTRODUCTION

In January 2023, United Nations (UN) Secretary General António Guterres gave a speech in front of the World Economic Forum in Davos in which he called out "fossil fuel producers" for "racing to expand production, knowing full well that this business model is inconsistent with human survival."⁴ In a subsequent press conference, Secretary-General Guterres stressed that in the absence of profound "transformation plans," the trajectory of the oil and gas industry and its enablers makes them "planet-wreckers."⁵

These words are grounded in science. Fossil fuels are the largest cause of global heating.⁶ At 1.1°C of temperature rise to date, the impacts of scorching high temperatures, drought, flooding, and other weather extremes are destroying communities and causing hunger, disease, death, mass migration, and ecosystem collapse.7 Yet, fossil fuel pollution hit a record high in 2022.⁸ People in the Global South, and Indigenous Peoples, People of Color, and low-income people across the world that have done the least to cause this crisis are being hit hardest by the impacts. The latest comprehensive report by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) warns that every fraction of a degree of additional global warming will make climate extremes like heat waves, floods, and fires more severe and raise the risk of compound, cascading, and irreversible ecosystem, economic and human losses. These risks escalate significantly beyond 1.5°C of warming, the limit set by the Paris Agreement.9

Faced with a growing gap between escalating climate impacts and the inadequate pace of policy change to constrain the production and use of fossil fuels, Secretary-General Guterres articulated an "Acceleration Agenda" listing measures countries should urgently adopt to get global decarbonization on track. In regard to oil and gas, these measures include:¹⁰

- Ceasing all licensing or funding of new oil and gas,
- Stopping any expansion of existing oil and gas reserves,
- Shifting subsidies from fossil fuels to a just energy transition, and
- Establishing a global phase down of existing oil and gas production compatible with the 2050 global net zero target.

These measures form the basis for the energy transition plans that countries are asked to submit at the UN Climate Ambition Summit, which will take place on September 20, 2023 in New York City. Secretary-General Guterres is putting demands to end fossil fuels front and center on the global stage after decades of mobilizing led by Indigenous Peoples and other communities on the frontlines of fossil fuel pollution. Environmental justice, Indigenous and other peoples' movements have long demanded the shift to regenerative energy systems that protect peoples' livelihoods, human rights, clean air and water, and healthy ecosystems.

This report examines the climate imperative of governments heeding the call of UN Secretary-General Guterres and people across the world to end oil and gas expansion.

The reality is that the fossil fuel industry and its enablers in government have already licensed, permitted, and constructed more oil and gas fields, coal mines and other fossil fuel infrastructure than is compatible with a livable climate. The IPCC's recent synthesis report warned that, "projected CO_2 emissions from existing fossil fuel infrastructure without additional abatement would exceed the remaining carbon budget for 1.5° C."¹¹ Building on peer-reviewed research,¹² Oil Change International (OCI) has shown that the majority of the fossil fuel reserves within active fields and mines must stay in the ground to have a 1-in-2 chance of limiting warming to 1.5° C.¹³ Even if coal mining stops immediately, developed oil and gas reserves alone could push the world beyond 1.5° C. All together, developed fields and mines contain enough fossil fuels to push the world beyond 2°C, a significantly more dangerous threshold.¹⁴

Thus, ending oil and gas expansion is a crucial and urgent step but not

sufficient. Protecting a livable climate will require a fast and fair phase out of existing fossil fuel production alongside a fast and fair ramp up of energy efficiency and renewable energy solutions globally. The phase out must begin immediately because the remaining carbon budget to limit global warming to 1.5°C has dwindled rapidly. At current rates of carbon pollution, the world will exhaust the 1.5°C budget in just nine years, by 2032.¹⁵ Recent analysis from Climate Analytics finds that fossil fuel production and use (oil, gas, and coal combined) must fall by 40 percent by 2030.¹⁶ The same analysis shows it is possible to replace fossil fuels with better, safer alternatives, ramping up wind and solar energy deployment five-fold, to 1.5 terawatt (TW) per year by 2030, while using energy more efficiently and fairly, including curbing overconsumption by the world's wealthiest people.¹⁷

A fair phase-out must be guided by principles of justice and equity and leave no one behind. Not all fossil fuel producing countries have the same degree of dependence on fossil fuel revenues and ability to plan and implement economic diversification and just transition strategies, nor the same level of historical responsibility for driving climate pollution and exploitative models of resource extraction.¹⁸ As over 150 economists detailed ahead of the 2023 "Summit for a New Financing Pact," wealthy countries have no shortage of resources to pay their fair share to support a global fossil fuel phaseout. Wealth taxes, Global South debt cancellation, and defunding fossil fuels are three key levers that could raise over USD 3 trillion per year in public funds for these efforts.¹⁹ Beyond economic capacity and historical responsibility, the fossil fuel phase-out must be guided by environmental justice and respect for the sovereignty of Indigenous communities, prioritizing an end to extraction where it is destroying the health and livelihoods of communities and/or violates the rights of Indigenous Peoples to free, prior and informed consent. The energy transition must also ensure universal access to healthy, safe energy and protect workers and communities, ensuring labor rights, decent work, and the clean-up of local environments.

Saying no to new oil and gas is a basic and essential building block to a fast and fair phase out of all fossil fuel production, grounded in climate science. It is a requirement for any government claiming 1.5°C-aligned climate ambition. In the following sections of this report we expose the top 20 countries with the biggest plans to enable new oil and gas extraction that would lock in climate chaos. We then focus on the biggest hypocrites among them: The global north countries with the greatest wealth and historic responsibility for causing the climate crisis. These are the governments that should be moving first and fastest to phase-out fossil fuels — yet threaten to add more planet-wrecking fuel to the fire.

'oil

Protest at the UNFCCC climate negotiations.



2. HOW 20 COUNTRIES ARE DRIVING NEW OIL AND GAS EXTRACTION

First, it is important to underscore the central role of governments in enabling or stopping oil and gas expansion. In the life stages of an oil and gas field depicted in Figure 2, governments must typically issue a license (or lease or contract) to a fossil fuel company before the company can explore for oil and gas resources. If oil and gas is discovered, companies typically need various permits or consent from aovernments before proceeding with construction and extraction. Governments decide whether to issue or deny permits for pipelines, export terminals, and other types of infrastructure that companies rely on to transport extracted oil and

gas to markets. Throughout the life of a project, governments set the fiscal terms and choose whether to provide public money and other subsidies to prop up extraction. At every step, fossil fuel companies lobby policymakers for favorable terms to maximize their profits.

The science is clear that expansion of both existing and new fossil fuel production needs to end everywhere. However, the responsibility for expansion does not lie with all countries equally. Here, we use the Rystad Energy database to rank countries according to their projected oil and gas production from new oil and gas fields and fracking wells between 2023 and 2050 and the carbon pollution this new extraction would cause when burned (See Methodology). We define "oil and gas expansion," or "new extraction," as projected production from sites that have not yet reached the "developed" stage in Figure 2. These sites still require permits and/or exploration licenses from governments, or final investment decisions by companies, before drilling can begin. **Thus, these potential sources of new pollution can still be stopped in their tracks, their reserves kept in the ground.**

Figure 2: Life stages of a typical oil and gas extraction project and the types of carbon lock-in associated with each stage



Increased political pressure to maintain jobs in the sector

Source: Oil Change International

Map 1: Top 20 countries, by CO_2 emissions threatened by oil and gas expansion, 2023 to 2050 Expansion Emissions, Gt CO_2



Source: Oil Change International analysis of data from Rystad Energy (July 2023)

Our analysis shows only a small number of countries account for the vast majority of the threat: **20 countries - led** overwhelmingly by the United States are responsible for nearly 90 percent of the carbon pollution threatened by new oil and gas extraction between 2023 and 2050. (Map 1; Table 1).

The carbon pollution estimates in Table 1 reflect the emissions that would result *globally* from burning oil and gas extracted from new fields and fracking wells in the given country, regardless of where it is ultimately burned (e.g., including oil and gas that may be exported and burned elsewhere). Thus, these estimates differ from estimates of territorial or domestic emissions. Many of these plans are being actively fought and can still be stopped.

Because we focus on new oil and gas development, and count emissions based on the country of extraction (not consumption), the rankings in Table 1 do not reflect countries' total projected oil and gas production or emissions over this time period. Nor do they account for countries' historical and ongoing cumulative contribution to the climate crisis, which varies greatly (for example, Guyana is an important carbon sink and its oil is largely being exported to be burned in other countries). Table 1: Top 20 countries, ranked by carbon pollution threatened by oil and gas expansion, 2023 to 2050

Country	Cumulative p gas extractio	New coal plants equivalent (by		
	Oil	Gas	Total	lifetime emissions)
United States	34.2	38.3	72.5	454
Canada	8.9	9.8	18.6	117
Russia	5.0	12.3	17.3	108
Iran	3.2	6.6	9.7	61
China	3.2	5.7	8.9	56
Brazil	4.9	0.8	5.7	36
UAE	3.8	1.6	5.4	34
Australia	0.6	3.4	4.0	25
Argentina	2.2	1.4	3.5	22
Iraq	2.4	1.0	3.4	22
Turkmenistan	0.2	3.2	3.4	22
Norway	1.8	1.1	3.0	19
Saudi Arabia	1.5	1.4	2.9	18
Mexico	1.8	0.6	2.4	15
Guyana	2.2	0.1	2.4	15
Qatar	0.7	1.5	2.3	14
Nigeria	1.3	0.8	2.1	13
United Kingdom	1.2	0.6	1.8	12
India	0.7	1.0	1.7	11
Kazakhstan	1.3	0.2	1.5	9
Top 20 total	81.1	91.5	172.6	1082
Global total	90.8	104.4	195.2	1223

Source: Oil Change International analysis of data from Rystad Energy (July 2023)²⁰

Figure 3: CO₂ emissions committed from developed fossil fuel extraction, plus projected emissions from planned new oil and gas extraction from 2023 to 2050, compared to remaining global carbon budgets



Fossil fuels in developed fields and mines, plus new oil and gas extraction planned to 2050 Source: Oil Change International analysis using data from Rystad Energy (for developed and new oil and gas emissions),²³ Trout and Muttitt et al, 2022 (for developed coal emissions),²⁴ IPCC²⁵ and Global Carbon Project²⁶ (for carbon budgets)

In some cases, such as the United States, Canada, and the United Arab Emirates, planned expansion projects would cause countries' oil and gas extraction to increase to 2030 or beyond, even as the science shows global oil and gas production must begin rapidly declining in the 2020s (see Section 3). In other cases, such as the United Kingdom and Norway, new fields and licenses are not expected to increase overall production but would slow or stall a more rapid phase-out of production that is required for a rapid and equitable global transition. The inclusion of Guyana in this list is emblematic of a push by U.S. and European oil and gas companies driving expansion into new frontier countries that previously have had little or no oil and gas production.

Collectively, the scale of the planned oil and gas expansion projects in these 20 countries is staggering. The oil and gas contained in these new projects would cause 173 Gt CO_2 of cumulative pollution between 2023 and 2050 if fully extracted and burned (Table 1). In other words, if these 20 countries heed the call from UN Secretary-General Guterres to end new licensing and new extraction, they could help prevent 173 Gt of new CO₂ pollution (Table 1). That is equivalent to the lifetime emissions of almost 1,100 new coal plants or more than 30 years of annual U.S. carbon emissions.²¹

If governments allow this scale of new oil and gas extraction, it could become impossible to hold global temperature rise to the 1.5°C limit. As shown in Figure 3, the oil and gas fields and coal mines already in operation globally would push the world well beyond safe climate limits by locking in 140 percent more carbon pollution than the allowed budget for 1.5°C. If these countries proceed with their new extraction plans, carbon pollution would be 190 percent over the 1.5°C budget, risking locking in more than a dangerous 2°C of warming. Already, nearly 60 percent of the fossil fuels in existing fields and mines must stay in the

ground to keep global temperature rise to 1.5°C²². Oil and gas expansion threatened by the top 20 expander countries would make this situation even more dire. To compensate for extraction from new fields and licenses, more than three quarters of the oil, gas, and coal within already active extraction sites need to stay in the ground.

It is clear that the policy decisions taken in these 20 countries will have a very significant impact on our collective ability to ward off the worst impacts of the escalating climate crisis.

A first and common sense step called for by the UN Secretary-General and hundreds of civil society groups around the world²⁷ is for all governments to put an immediate end to new licensing for oil and gas exploration. This policy is also the core commitment that members of the Beyond Oil and Gas Alliance,^b led by Denmark and Costa Rica, have made and are aiming to convince more and more jurisdictions to emulate.

b The Beyond Oil and Gas Alliance (BOGA is a diplomatic alliance of jurisdictions that have taken measures to end oil and gas licensing and align their production with the objectives of the Paris Agreement; "Beyond Oil and Gas," 2023, www.beyondoilandgasalliance.org.

Table 2: Top 20 countries' potential cumulative emissions from new oil and gas production, by current project life stage and levers to stop expansion

Current life stage	Cumulative carbon pollution threatened by new oil and gas production, 2023 to 2050, Gt CO ₂	Proportion of Total Expansion Emissions	Examples of policy levers to stop expansion
Discovered	118.1	68%	Reject/revoke permits for new fields and related infrastructure (e.g., pipelines and export terminals)
Licensed / under exploration ^c	40.3	23%	Renegotiate/revoke active licenses; remove public subsidies that encourage new exploration and extraction
Not yet licensed	14.1	8%	Cease licensing or leasing
Total	173		

Source: Oil Change International analysis of data from Rystad Energy (July 2023)

While critical and urgent, ending new licensing alone will be insufficient to prevent most of the new oil and gas extraction planned through 2050, as shown in Table 2. Only eight percent of the carbon emissions from planned expansion in these 20 countries depends on governments issuing new licenses (Table 2). Keeping the rest of the oil and gas, and subsequent carbon pollution, in the ground would require further policy action and legal steps, including canceling permitting of new extraction sites and related infrastructure and revoking active exploration licenses, as well as ending subsidies and finance propping up the expansion of oil and gas production with public money.

None of the 20 countries set to drive expansion are among the 'first movers' committing to this first basic step of ending new oil and gas licensing. Some have committed to end international public finance for fossil fuel extraction. At the global climate conference in Glasgow in 2021, 39 countries and institutions committed to end their trade and development finance for fossil fuels by the end of 2022 and instead prioritize their public finance for clean energy. Signatories of this initiative (called the Clean Energy Transition Partnership) includes some of the Planet Wreckers and large historic fossil fuel producers and financiers, including the United Kingdom, Canada, and the United States. This is significant-if all signatories fulfill their commitment with integrity they would cut

In addition to conventional oil and gas still С in process of exploration, this category includes shale oil and gas that is fully identified and leased but not in "core" areas to be drilled in the near term

off a major source of funding for hard-tobuild fossil fuel infrastructure projects,28 and collectively double their clean energy finance to USD 37 billion a year, a sum large enough to close the energy access finance gap.29

However, this commitment must be expanded to address these countries'

Protest at the UNFCCC climate negotiations.

domestic subsidies and other policies that prop up oil and gas expansion, as detailed in the country snapshots in Section 4. It is hypocritical and incompatible with climate leadership for wealthy fossil fuel producers to shift their international finance out of fossil fuels and into a just energy transition while still allowing planet-wrecking levels of oil and gas expansion at home.



3. NO NEW OIL AND GAS: A NECESSARY STEP TOWARDS A RAPID PHASE-OUT OF OIL AND GAS PRODUCTION

On top of ending the expansion of oil and gas production, UN Secretary-General Guterres has repeatedly called for a global "phase down" of existing production in line with the objective of reaching net zero global emissions by 2050. Globally recognized scenarios, such as those assessed by the International Energy Agency (IEA) and IPCC, can provide guidance on the pace of the reduction in oil and gas production that is needed by 2050.

According to the IEA's "Net Zero by 2050" scenario, which gives a one-intwo chance of holding temperature rise to 1.5°C, oil and gas production must decline by three percent per year on average between now and 2030,³⁰ a pace consistent with feasible 1.5°C scenarios assessed by the IPCC.³¹ That pace accelerates to nearly six percent per year between 2030 and 2050 (see the green line in Figure 4).³² But oil and gas extraction must be phased out more rapidly to avoid reliance on risky and expensive technologies like carbon capture and storage (CCS) and engineered carbon removal that are unproven to work at scale. The IEA's and many other energy scenarios rely on large-scale future deployment of CCS to enable more fossil fuel production and use than would otherwise be compatible with 1.5°C.³³ This is despite the IEA's own data showing the world is far off track from realizing the scale of CCS on which its scenario depends.³⁴

The IPCC's latest assessment report features an illustrative pathway that indicates how quickly oil and gas must be phased out while avoiding reliance on either CCS or engineered carbon removal.³⁵ In this scenario, oil and gas production declines by six percent per year on average to 2030, roughly double the rate of the IEA scenario. **Between 2030 and 2050, the decline accelerates to seven percent per year** (see the blue line in Figure 4).

By following the UN Secretary-General's demands for no new oil and gas, countries would begin to align global oil and gas production with a fast and fair phase-out trajectory. Without any new fields or licenses, global oil and gas extraction would decline by around two percent per year to 2030 and by five percent per year from 2030 to 2050 (see the gray area in Figure 4). While the resulting phase-out pace would still fall short of what is required, ending new production is an essential and common-sense first step towards a managed phase-out of global production that protects a livable climate. Even under the IEA's scenario that includes significant CCS, there is no room for new oil and gas fields.

Pumpjacks extract crude oil in Kern River Oil Field in Bakersfield, California.







Source: Oil Change International analysis of data from Rystad Energy (January 2023), IPCC AR6 Scenarios Database hosted by IIASA,³⁶ IEA³⁷

Figure 4 also illustrates that more ambition is required. Beyond stopping new production, a portion of fields currently under construction and operating must be phased out. In fact, the difference between the 1.5°C-aligned pathways with and without CCS shown in Figure 4 is the scale at which existing fields must be shut down early. As discussed in the next section, the wealthiest Planet Wreckers are precisely the countries that must be moving first and fastest to phase out this existing extraction. A more rapid oil and gas phase-out would lessen the risks of passing irreversible climate tipping points and of relying on CCS and other industry techno-fixes with a track record of false promises and failure.³⁸ While the fossil fuel industry is heavily promoting CCS³⁹ as an excuse to prolong its business model,⁴⁰ the IPCC ranks CCS as the lowest potential, highest cost mitigation option in the short-term,⁴¹ and CCS has delivered miniscule realworld mitigation to date.⁴ Capture rates are much lower than advertised and CCS is currently used primarily to *increase* oil extraction.⁴² Additionally, CCS projects would bring new health and safety risks⁴³ to communities already overburdened by fossil fuel industry pollution.⁴⁴ **Governments should be proactively managing a rapid and just transition off of oil and gas production at the pace needed to hold warming below 1.5°C without gambling on techno-fixes that prop up polluting industries and cannot deliver the scale of emissions reductions required.** Betting on technologies with a long track record of overpromising and under delivering is an extremely risky bet for our collective future.

d Globally, operational CCS projects have the capacity to capture a maximum of 46 Mt CO₂ per year, amounting to just 0.1 percent of global CO₂ emissions from energy in 2022. The actual rate of capture is even less than that total capacity; IEA, "<u>CCUS Projects Explorer</u>." IEA, "CO₂ Emissions in 2022."

4. CLIMATE HYPOCRITES: THE RICHEST PLANET WRECKERS RESPONSIBLE FOR OIL AND GAS EXPANSION

The group of countries responsible for the most planned expansion of oil and gas production is not a homogeneous group. It encompasses countries facing very different degrees of wealth and dependence on fossil fuel revenues and jobs and, therefore, ability to manage a rapid transition away from fossil fuel extraction. While oil and gas expansion needs to end everywhere in order to maintain a chance of limiting warming to 1.5°C, expansion in countries with high incomes, a high degree of ability to transition away from fossil fuels, and outsized historical responsibility for causing the climate crisis is particularly inexcusable. An equitable phase-out of fossil fuels requires that these countries immediately end expansion, phase-out existing production at an accelerated pace, support affected workers and communities through the transition, and provide their fair share of financial as well as technical support to countries with fewer resources to invest in a rapid transition.45

This is not to suggest that extraction does not need to be phased out rapidly elsewhere. Across Africa,⁴⁶ Asia,⁴⁷ and Latin America⁴⁸ frontline communities and peoples' movements are fighting to stop the buildout of fossil fuel projects and push for just alternatives, resisting an industry often tied to human rights abuses, health and environmental degradation, increased inequality and public debt, displacement, and violent conflict. In many cases, these fossil fuel projects bring few benefits to local communities, while profits and products are exported and/ or benefit a wealthy few.⁴⁹ At the same time, global north governments, such as top fossil fuel financier Japan (Box 2), and companies headquartered in the global north, play a key role in pushing and funding many of these damaging projects, often to supply their own market. This is true even as rich governments neglect to deliver the finance they owe to Global South countries to address climate loss and damage, adaptation, and transition needs.50

Tackling both the climate crisis and global inequality requires that the richest nations and biggest historical polluters phase out their already outsized contribution to the problem first and fastest and repay their climate debt.⁵¹

Defining a country's economic ability to transition away from its dependence on oil and gas extraction can be a difficult exercise. A simple, albeit imperfect, indicator that has been proposed in a recent report by the Tyndall Center for Climate Change Research⁵² is to look at a country's "non-oil (and gas) Gross Domestic Product (GDP) per capita." While this indicator does not capture the full picture of a country's degree of economic, political, and social dependence on the fossil fuel sector, it provides an approximation of a country's available wealth outside of its oil and gas extraction sector and, therefore, its potential resilience to a rapid wind down of its oil and gas industry.

By that measure, five countries driving global oil and gas expansion stand out as the biggest climate hypocrites and most egregious Planet Wreckers: the United States, Canada, Australia, Norway, and the United Kingdom (Figure 5). These countries are wealthy and economically diversified, with a low level of dependence on oil and gas revenues and, therefore, a high capacity to manage a fast transition away from oil and gas. Four of these countries (excluding Norway) are amongst the top ten historical contributors to the climate crisis based on their domestic emissions.53 Our analysis shows that by cumulative carbon pollution threatened by oil and gas expansion, the United States and Canada rank first and second, Australia is eighth, Norway is 12th, and the UK is 18th (see Table 1).

Protest at the UNFCCC climate negotiations.





Figure 5: Top 20 expansion countries by capacity to fund a fast and fair transition relative to degree of economic dependence on oil and gas

Source: Calverly and Anderson (2022),⁵⁴ International Monetary Fund and World Bank.^{55,56} GDP per capita based on purchasing power parity (PPP) in international dollars as of 2019 (or 2021 in the case of Guyana).

These five countries collectively account for 51 percent of the carbon pollution from projected global oil and gas expansion. The United States emerges as the worst culprit by far, accounting on its own for more than one-third (37 percent) of planned expansion (Figure 1).

Thus, over half of global projected oil and gas extraction is poised to come from a handful of rich Planet Wreckers that have the technical, financial, and economic ability to phase out fossil fuels the fastest while minimizing negative impacts on affected workers and communities. **An equitable phase-out trajectory for global oil and gas production based on economic capacity would see these countries completely phase-out their own oil and gas production by the mid-** 2030s while committing their fair share to finance a fair transition globally.⁵⁷

As a recent letter signed by over 150 economists to global north leaders makes clear, it is not a matter of resources, but of redistributing them to prioritize the welfare of people and the planet.⁵⁸

By metrics of wealth and capacity, two additional Planet Wrecker countries stand out: the UAE and Qatar. The UAE and Qatar respectively rank seventh and 16th in terms of planned oil and gas expansion through 2050. These two countries have historically been heavily reliant on fossil fuel revenues, with strides towards economic diversification emerging quite recently in the UAE.⁵⁹ However, they are also some of the richest countries in the world and have high non-oil and gas GDP per capita (Figure 5). In its role as COP28 President in 2023 (see Box 1), the UAE has strengthened its emissions reduction targets on paper. However, analysis shows that the country's policies and actions remain insufficient and contradictory, with "planned fossil fuel developments" that would render its new targets "unachievable."⁶⁰ Meanwhile, Qatar, in partnership with global northbased international oil and gas majors, is facilitating the largest Liquefied Natural gas (LNG) expansion project in the world, described as a massive "carbon bomb."⁶¹

The climate hypocrisy of many of these countries is all the more staggering given many of them have tried to depict themselves as climate leaders on the international stage while actively

promoting increased fossil fuel production that they know is accelerating the climate crisis.⁶² The five global north Planet Wrecker countries, with the notable exception of Norway,⁶³ have all committed to reaching net zero emissions by 2050. While Qatar has not set a similar target, the UAE has repeatedly committed to reaching net zero emissions by 2050. All of these countries are signatories to the Paris Agreement goal of pursuing "efforts to limit warming to 1.5°C," which requires active policies to prevent new oil and gas fields from coming online. The United States, Canada, Australia, Norway, and the UK reportedly⁶⁴ supported including a call to phase out fossil fuels in the conclusions of last year's UN climate conference - only to turn around and continue promoting more fossil fuel extraction at home.

In the following country snapshots, we further document how each of these five countries are facilitating and pushing new oil and gas extraction that is incompatible with the 1.5°C limit. We show none of these countries come anywhere close to fulfilling the UN Secretary-General's demands for an end to expansion and a 1.5°C-aligned oil and gas phase-out.



PLANET WRECKER COUNTRY SNAPSHOTS:

United States: Planet wrecker in chief

U.S. oil and gas expansion by the numbers						
Cumulative CO ₂ pollution threatened by new extraction until 2050:	Equivalent to:		Planet Wrecker rank, carbon pollution from planned expansion:	Planet Wrecker rank, phase-out capacity (non-oil and gas GDP per capita):		
72.5 Gt CO ₂	Lifetime emissions of 454 new coal plants	13 years of U.S. domestic emissions ⁶⁵	1	1		

Compliance with UN Secretary-General oil and gas demands						
End new oil and gas licensing?	Cease new extraction projects?	End funding for new oil and gas?	Commit to 1.5°C-aligned oil and gas phase-out?			
No	No	No - Promise Breaker	No			

The United States is by far the largest oil and gas producer in the world: it was responsible for one in every five barrels of oil and gas extracted globally in 2022.⁶⁶ In 2022, the United States also led the world in new oil and gas extraction committed to development.⁶⁷ **The US is also the largest historical emitter of CO₂**.

The United States is poised to be the world's largest expander of oil and gas extraction from 2023 to 2050, single handedly representing more than onethird of planned global expansion. Much of the United States planned expansion is tied to oil and gas fracking and LNG, centered in the Permian Basin of Texas and New Mexico and along the U.S. Gulf Coast. Communities that have long borne the toxic burden of oil and gas industry pollution, especially Black, Indigenous, People of Color, and low-income communities, are fighting a wave of new infrastructure primarily designed to serve export markets.68

Approving new fossil fuel licensing, extraction, and enabling infrastructure:

Despite pledging climate leadership, the Biden Administration's policies have facilitated the continued expansion of fossil fuel production in the United States.⁶⁹ In 2023 alone, the administration greenlit the Alaska Willow Project; approved multiple LNG export facilities in Alaska and along the Gulf Coast, held a massive oil and gas lease sale in the Gulf of Mexico, fast-tracked the Mountain Valley Pipeline, and oversaw the weakening of bedrock environmental laws making it easier for fossil fuel infrastructure to move forward. More U.S. onshore and offshore oil and gas lease sales are planned in 2023.

While the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA), which President Biden touts as his flagship climate achievement, incentivizes new renewable energy and clean technology deployment, it does not guarantee any reduction in U.S. oil and gas production. In fact, the IRA encourages its expansion by mandating new fossil fuel leasing.⁷⁰ Even if the IRA succeeds in reducing oil and gas consumption within the United States, it allows for increasing amounts of U.S. oil and gas production to be exported and burned elsewhere, continuing to contribute to global emissions⁷¹.

Much of the planned U.S. expansion is dependent on federal approval of new pipelines and export infrastructure. More than 500 groups from six continents and 63 countries sent a letter to President Biden demanding he take the following actions to end U.S. fossil fuel expansion and earn entry to the Secretary-General's summit^{.72}

- Reject federal permits for new fossil fuel projects and revoke illegally granted permits for fossil fuel projects;
- Phase out fossil fuel production on federal public lands and waters;

- Limit gas and all fossil fuel exports to the full extent allowed by law; and
- Declare a climate emergency and reinstate the crude oil export ban.

Propping up fossil fuels with public money:

Domestically, U.S. federal and state governments are estimated to spend as much as USD 20 billion annually propping up fossil fuel production.⁷³ The IRA represents one of the largest single giveaways to the fossil fuel industry in U.S. history: it authorized tens of billions of dollars for carbon capture projects, as well as an expansion of the 45Q tax credit, which Bloomberg New Energy Finance has estimated to be worth up to USD 100 billion by 2030.⁷⁴

On the international stage, the United States signed onto the Clean Energy Transition Partnership (CETP - sometimes called the 'Glasgow Statement'),75 pledging to end public finance for overseas fossil fuel projects by the end of 2022. Unfortunately, the United States broke this pledge. It recently approved public finance for U.S. LNG exports⁷⁶ and for an oil refinery in Indonesia.77 More fossil fuel projects are pending approval, including a controversial LNG project in Papua New Guinea and a fossil gas project in Guyana.⁷⁸ Unlike other signatories including Canada, France, and the United Kingdom, the United States has not yet

published an official policy to implement its commitment.⁷⁹

Local leadership in the right direction:

Despite the United States' abysmal record in reining in oil and gas production, examples of local leadership on this issue have emerged around the country. One exemplary state is California. In response to advocacy by communities on the frontlines of neighborhood drilling, Governor Gavin Newsom adopted measures to limit oil and gas production, including a recent health buffers law prohibiting new oil and gas drilling within 3,200 feet (1km) of sensitive areas (which is currently being challenged in a ballot measure brought by the fossil fuel industry),⁸⁰ a ban on fracking by 2024, and a commitment to phase out oil extraction by 2045.⁸¹ These measures made California the first U.S. state to join the Beyond Oil and Gas Alliance, although at associate member level because California has not yet committed to end new oil and gas drilling. Much work remains to protect communities. Specifically, the Newsom administration must stop issuing new drilling permits and phase out existing extraction adjacent to homes, schools, and parks.⁸² However, California has set a precedent for how major oil and gasproducing states in the United States can start leading a phase out of production absent stronger federal action.

Canada: Uncapped pollution, endless greenwashing

Canadian oil and gas expansion by the numbers						
Cumulative CO ₂ pollution threatened by new extraction:	Equivalent to:		Planet Wrecker rank, carbon pollution from planned expansion:	Planet Wrecker rank, phase-out capacity (non-oil and gas GDP per capita):		
18.6 Gt CO ₂	Lifetime emissions of 117 new coal plants	28 years of Canadian domestic emissions ⁸³	2	7		

Compliance with UN Secretary-General oil and gas demands						
End new oil and gas licensing?	Cease new extraction projects?	End funding for new oil and gas?	Commit to 1.5°C-aligned oil and gas phase-out?			
No	No	Partial policy with major loopholes; biggest funder in the G20	No			

Canada was the fourth largest oil and gas producer in the world in 2022, behind Russia and Saudi Arabia.⁸⁴ Canada also ranked among the top five worst countries in terms of new oil and gas extraction approved for development in 2022.⁸⁵ Oil and gas production is Canada's largest emitting sector.⁸⁶ That is true even before accounting for the large portion of Canada's oil and gas production that is exported and burned beyond its borders.⁸⁷

Canada is on track to be the world's second largest developer of new oil and gas extraction from 2023 to 2050. Canada alone could be responsible for 10 percent of planned expansion globally. As in the United States, much of this expansion is tied to fracking.

Approving new fossil fuel licensing, extraction, and enabling infrastructure:

Under Prime Minister Justin Trudeau,

Canada's federal government has continued to approve and/or subsidize⁸⁸ major new pipelines and LNG export projects to enable the expansion of extraction, including Coastal GasLink, TransMountain, and LNG Canada, while also permitting new oil and gas fields such as Bay du Nord.⁸⁹ Many of these decisions face legal challenges and protests over both their climate impact and violation of the sovereignty of First Nations.⁹⁰

Additionally, the provincial governments of Alberta and British Columbia are actively pursuing the expansion of extraction and export infrastructure through subsidies,⁹¹ project approvals,⁹² and lenient regulatory frameworks.⁹³

Canada's federal government currently has an opportunity to stop expansion and implement a 1.5°C-aligned oil and gas phase-out through regulations under development to cap and cut emissions from the oil and gas sector.⁹⁴ The international community is watching closely: Canada must lead with a strong, ambitious cap that covers the entire oil and gas sector. This must also be accompanied by zero compliance flexibility, offsets, delays, or loopholes. Without these elements of a strong cap, Canada will likely fail to meet its 2030 target and international climate commitments.⁹⁵ Even then, further action will be required to manage a rapid oil and gas production phase out and ensure that a domestic cap is not undercut by exported oil and gas emissions.

Propping up fossil fuels with public money:

Canada ranks as the worst G-20 country for production subsidies and public finance for oil and gas.⁹⁶ This year, Canada followed through on its CETP promise made at COP26 to end international fossil fuel finance by the end of 2022, and a separate commitment to phase out its self-defined "inefficient" fossil fuel subsidies by the end of 2023.⁹⁷ However, the majority of Canada's oil and gas support remains unrestricted, including domestic public finance at Export Development Canada (EDC), provinciallevel subsidies, and growing support to fossil-based hydrogen and carbon capture and storage.⁹⁸ Domestic public finance at EDC is a particular concern as the source of CAD 50 billion in support for oil and gas since 2019.⁹⁹

Local leadership in the right direction:

Canadian provinces and territories hold important oil and gas policy levers and the province of Quebec has shown how these can be used proactively to stop expansion. Quebec joined the Beyond Oil and Gas Alliance in 2021 and followed through in 2022 to become the first jurisdiction in the world to explicitly ban oil and gas development despite its non-negligible reserves.¹⁰⁰ This victory came after years of grassroots organizing uniting Indigenous nations, environmental activists, farmers, and more.¹⁰¹



Australia: Aggressive exporter of CO₂ pollution

Australian oil and gas expansion by the numbers							
Cumulative CO ₂ pollution threatened by new extraction:	Equivalent to:		Planet Wrecker rank, carbon pollution from planned expansion:	Planet Wrecker rank, phase-out capacity (non-oil and gas GDP per capita):			
4.0 Gt CO ₂	Lifetime emissions of 25 new coal plants	8 years of Australian domestic emissions ¹⁰²	8	4			

Compliance with UN Secretary-General oil and gas demands

End new oil and gas licensing?	Cease new extraction projects?	End funding for new oil and gas?	Commit to 1.5°C-aligned oil and gas phase-out?
No	No	No	No

Australia is one of the world's top producers and exporters of fossil gas, in addition to being a major global coal producer and exporter. Accordingly, Australia ranks as the world's third largest exporter of fossil fuel pollution.¹⁰³

Australia is poised to be the world's eighth largest expander of oil and gas extraction from 2023 to 2050. If allowed to proceed, new oil and gas fields in Australia could cause 4 Gt of additional carbon pollution over that time period, equivalent to the lifetime emissions of 25 new coal plants.

Approving new fossil fuel licensing, extraction, and enabling infrastructure:

Earlier this year, the Australian government adopted a reform of its Safeguard Mechanism, the country's main policy to rein in greenhouse gas emissions from large industrial emitters, in order to align it with the government's objective of reducing emissions by 43 percent of 1990 levels by 2030. Despite this new momentum for climate action in Australia, analysis by the Australian Institute shows that new coal and gas projects in the country would create 24 times more emissions than what the updated Safeguard Mechanism would prevent.¹⁰⁴

The West Australian Environmental Protection Agency recently approved an extension of nearly 50 years for Woodside Energy's North West Shelf gas processing facility – this would allow it to operate until 2070, as well as enabling new gas fields in the surrounding areas like Scarborough and Browse. By the company's own estimate, the project will cause around 4 billion tonnes of carbon dioxide-equivalent emissions, or almost a decade of Australia's annual climate pollution.¹⁰⁵

The Barossa Gas project off the northern coast of Australia is another "carbon bomb" and test of Australia's climate policies. After receiving Australian government approval, the project was blocked in court due to a legal challenge by Indigenous Tiwi Islanders seeking to protect their cultural heritage.¹⁰⁶ Yet Santos, the company behind the project, continues to push forward.¹⁰⁷ The project would be so pollution intensive, it could produce more tonnes of carbon dioxide than LNG.¹⁰⁸ If it moves forward, Barossa would be one of the largest gas projects in Australia in a decade.

The Australian Government recently introduced legislation to allow the cross-border trade of CO₂ pollution, which enables emissions captured by the Barossa Project to be shipped to neighboring Timor Leste for storage in underground depleted gas wells.¹⁰⁹ In this case, any failure of the CCS storage would be the responsibility of Timor Leste rather than Australia.

Propping up fossil fuels with public money:

The Australian Government continues to use taxpayers' money to fund new fossil fuel projects. Despite committing to end fossil fuel subsidies over 10 years ago as part of the G20, Australia continues to provide significant domestic fossil fuel subsidies, estimated at AUSD 11.1 billion in 2021-22.¹¹⁰ Internationally, Export Finance Australia and the Northern Australia Investment Fund awarded over a billion dollars in the past decade to some of the most polluting fossil fuel projects in the world.¹¹¹ The Australian Government refused to sign the COP26 Clean Energy Transition Partnership, which commits signatories to ending public support for international fossil fuel projects. Australia's commitment to this initiative could catalyze OECD's adaptation of oil and gas export finance restrictions, where Australia is a key negotiating country. More than 50 percent of OECD members joined the commitment to end international finance for fossil fuels.¹¹²

Australia expressed willingness to host COP31, alongside Pacific Island states. However, Australia's continued support for fossil fuel expansion stands in stark contrast with the leadership that Pacific Nations display on climate change and, on promoting a global call to phase out fossil fuel production and use.¹¹³ Pacific leaders insist that their support to Australia's bid will be conditional on increased action to end fossil fuel expansion.¹¹⁴

Norway: The face of climate hypocrisy

Norwegian oil and gas expansion by the numbers							
Cumulative CO ₂ pollution threatened by new extraction:	Equivalent to:		Planet Wrecker rank, carbon pollution from planned expansion:	Planet Wrecker rank, phase-out capacity (non-oil and gas GDP per capita):			
3.0 Gt CO ₂	Lifetime emissions of 19 new coal plants	60 years of Norwegian domestic emissions ¹¹⁵	12	3			

Compliance with UN Secretary-General oil and gas demands

End new oil and gas licensing?	Cease new extraction projects?	End funding for new oil and gas?	Commit to 1.5°C-aligned oil and gas phase-out?
No	No	No	No

Norway is Europe's largest producer of oil and gas and one of the world's top 10 exporters of fossil fuel emissions.¹¹⁶

Norway is set to be the world's 12th largest developer of new oil and gas fields from 2023 to 2050. If Norway followed the demands from UN Secretary-General Guterres to stop new oil and gas projects, this would prevent 3 Gt of CO₂ from being emitted by 2050, an amount 60 times larger than Norway's annual domestic emissions.

Approving new fossil fuel licensing, extraction, and enabling infrastructure:

Instead, Norway is pursuing an aggressive policy to increase oil and gas exploration, having awarded as many exploration licenses from 2012 to 2021 as in the 47 years prior.¹¹⁷ In 2023, the Norwegian government awarded 47 new licenses to 25 different oil and gas companies on the Norwegian shelf,¹¹⁸ and announced a new Awards in Predefined Areas licensing round that was expanded with 92 blocks, among them several in the vulnerable arctic Barents Sea.¹¹⁹

Norway earned USD 89 billion in oil and gas revenues in 2022 due to the high prices that followed Russia's invasion of Ukraine, notwithstanding the dividends earned through state-owned oil and gas company Equinor.¹²⁰ Norway's sovereign wealth fund currently holds USD 1.3 trillion in assets, for a total population of 5.4 million, underscoring Norway's high capacity to invest in a fast and fair transition off of fossil fuels both domestically and internationally.

Norway's continued promotion of oil and gas exploration and development is in stark contradiction with its international commitments. Norway was recently on the record at COP27 in Sharm el Sheikh pushing for an outcome recognizing the need to phase out "unabated fossil fuels"¹²¹ but has recently approved 19 new oil and gas projects, a move that was condemned by international civil society.¹²²

Propping up fossil fuels with public money:

Norway's temporary tax break that was introduced as a response to the Covid-19 pandemic led to a staggering 35 projects greenlighted in the last two and a half years. Aggregated, the 35 projects are estimated to hold a total of 2.5 billion barrels of oil equivalent (boe) in economically and technically recoverable resources.¹²³

Norway is the only Nordic country that has not yet joined the CETP 'Glasgow Statement' commitment to end new international public finance for fossil fuels and instead fully prioritize public finance for clean energy.¹²⁴

United Kingdom: Claims of 'climate leadership' sink in the North Sea

UK oil and gas expansion by the numbers						
Cumulative CO ₂ pollution threatened by new extraction:	Equivalent to:		Planet Wrecker rank, carbon pollution from planned expansion:	Planet Wrecker rank, phase-out capacity (non-oil and gas GDP per capita):		
1.8 Gt CO ₂	Lifetime emissions of 12 new coal plants	4 years of UK domestic emissions ¹²⁵	18	5		

Compliance with UN Secretary-General oil and gas demands			
End new oil and gas licensing?	Cease new extraction projects?	End funding for new oil and gas?	Commit to 1.5°C-aligned oil and gas phase-out?
No	No	Partial - international only	No

Since North Sea oil and gas production began in the United Kingdom in the 1970s, the UK has been a major oil and gas producer, adding to an already large historical responsibility for climate change. The UK's plans to extract even more oil and gas from the North Sea make it a globally significant expander of the fossil fuel industry.

If the UK continues licensing and permitting new oil and gas fields, this could cause 1.8 billion tonnes of additional CO_2 pollution from 2023 to 2050. That is the emissions equivalent of reversing the UK's coal power phase-out and building 12 new power stations to burn coal over the next 40 years.

Approving new fossil fuel licensing, extraction, and enabling infrastructure:

The UK government has a legal framework to maximize "economic recovery"¹²⁶ from North Sea oil and gas production. Current government policy is to "max out" oil and gas extraction in the North Sea¹²⁷ and give the North Sea a "new lease of life" by approving new fields and licenses.¹²⁸ This contradicts the advice of the Independent Committee on Climate Change, which stressed in its recent progress report: "Expansion of fossil fuel production is not in line with Net Zero. [...] The UK will continue to need some oil and gas until it reaches Net Zero, but this does not in itself justify the development of new North Sea fields."129

In recent years, the British government pushed to approve new oil and gas projects, including the high-profile Cambo and Rosebank fields. In October 2022, the government opened a new licensing round, allowing over 100 new licenses and blatantly defying climate science.130 The British Prime Minister re-announced plans for continued licensing of North Sea oil and gas in July 2023, meeting widespread backlash.131 The approval of new oil and gas fields is being met with increasing resistance from civil society organizations¹³² and others in the UK, including politicians¹³³, health leaders¹³⁴ and scientists.¹³⁵ Ending new oil and gas developments in the North Sea, a policy backed by the opposition Labour party, has broad popular appeal.¹³⁶

In 2021, the UK adopted the "North Sea Transition Deal" and announced a "Climate Compatibility Checkpoint," mechanism to review whether future oil and gas licensing rounds would be compatible with the UK's climate objectives. Unfortunately, these policies failed to align with science and allow new oil and gas developments in the North Sea to continue.¹³⁷ Rather than committing to a fast and just phase-out and setting an end date for production, the 'Transition Deal' focuses on reducing upstream emissions from the production process and preserving the industry's social license to operate through unproven techno-fixes such as CCS and hydrogen. The 'checkpoint' also fails to consider

downstream emissions from oil and gas. It enabled the UK's most recent (33rd) oil and gas licensing round to move forward, a decision currently under legal challenge.¹³⁸

Propping up fossil fuels with public money:

The United Kingdom played a leadership role as the convener of the Glasgow Statement/Clean Energy Transition Partnership launched at COP26, through which 38 other countries and institutions pledged to end international public finance for fossil fuel projects.¹³⁹ However, this leadership is undermined by the UK's hypocrisy in its push to give North Sea oil and gas fields a "new lease of life."¹⁴⁰

The UK government also gives generous domestic tax breaks to the oil and gas industry. For example, the windfall tax, introduced just last year, features a major loophole that allows companies to claim tax relief on investments, making oil and gas companies eligible for up to GBP 11 billion in tax relief.¹⁴¹ Over the lifetime of the Rosebank oil field, Equinor and its partners will receive GBP 3.75 billion in tax relief.

BOX 1: THE UNITED ARAB EMIRATES - CAN A FOSSIL FUEL CHAMPION BE A CREDIBLE COP PRESIDENT?

Fossil fuels have been essential to the UAE's economy since the country was founded in 1971 and have turned it into one of the richest countries in the world. In recent years, the UAE has sought to project the image of a nation looking beyond oil revenues to become a diversified and modern economy and an influential player on the global stage. In what was perceived as a shift in the country's economic direction, then Crown Prince Sheikh Mohammed bin Zayed famously declared his country's economic diversification strategy would allow it to celebrate when the last barrel of oil was sold.¹⁴²

Following its successful bid to host COP28, the UAE appointed Sultan AI Jaber, the CEO of the Abu Dhabi National Oil Company (ADNOC), the 12th largest oil and gas producer in the world, as COP28 President. This creates an unprecedented risk of industry capture of the crucial climate negotiations at a time when nations urgently need to commit to phase out all fossil fuels.

The UAE has been working to signal that it is acknowledging the escalating impacts of the climate crisis and to burnish its climate credentials on the global stage. The Masdar corporation has been a significant funder of renewable energy globally¹⁴³ and the UAE has stressed that 70% of the UAE's GDP comes from non-oil sectors¹⁴⁴. The decision to host COP28 is a reflection of the country's desire to appear to be a climate leader on the global stage. Sultan Al Jaber recently acknowledged that the "phase down" of fossil fuels is "inevitable and essential."¹⁴⁵ The UAE was the first country from the Middle East and North Africa region to pledge to reach net zero emissions by 2050¹⁴⁶ and recently revised its Nationally

Determined Contribution (NDC) to increase its emissions reduction objectives to 2030.

However, the contrast between the green rhetoric and the reality of the UAE's actions could not be starker. ADNOC, under Al Jaber's leadership, is poised to approve enough oil and gas expansion by 2025 alone to lock in 2.7 Gt of CO₂ emissions.¹⁴⁷ According to NGO Urgewald, 90% of planned expansion of oil and gas production by the UAE would have to remain in the ground in order to maintain a chance of limiting warming to 1.5°C.¹⁴⁸ While Sultan Al Jaber has described preservation of the 1.5°C limit as his top priority for COP28,¹⁴⁹ the UAE is poised to be the seventh largest expander of oil and gas production by 2050 and is actively investing in ramping up offshore gas production. This increased oil and gas production will make it impossible for the country to meet its own emissions reductions strategy under the Paris Agreement, setting a poor example as COP28 President.¹⁵⁰ The UAE has also been a champion of deploying dangerous distractions such as Carbon Capture and Storage and Direct Air Capture, the oil and gas industry's favorite tools to convince global policymakers that a phase out of fossil fuel production is not needed.

The UAE has an opportunity to help deliver real climate leadership at COP28 that centers climate science and does not greenwash expanded oil and gas production. Will the UAE sideline the interests of its oil and gas industry to act as an honest broker for an ambitious outcome on fossil fuel phase out or will COP28 mark the final stage of the capture of global climate talks by the forces of delay and climate chaos?

BOX 2: JAPAN - A GAS ENABLER IN ASIA PEDDLING DANGEROUS DISTRACTIONS

While Japan is not a major oil or gas producer, it is one of the top fossil fuel financiers in the world. Japan uses its diplomatic and financial weight to push fossil fuel expansion across Asia, often to the benefit of Japanese corporate interests in the oil and gas supply chain.¹⁵¹ Thus, Japan also deserves discussion as a Planet Wrecker.

Japan is the world's largest LNG importer as well as the largest funder of LNG export terminals. From 2012-2022, Japan spent nearly USD 40 billion to boost LNG exports.¹⁵² As part of the G7, it has committed to end international public finance for fossil fuels and report on its progress by the end of 2023. However, soon after the commitment was adopted in 2022, Japan signaled that it intends to continue to finance oil and gas projects overseas despite its promise.

The country's current energy plan aims to decrease dependence on LNG from 37% of the energy mix (in fiscal year 2019) to 20% by the fiscal year 2030.¹⁵³ However, instead of stepping back from the gas market, the government's strategy revolves around the country remaining a dominant player in gas by cultivating demand in other Asian countries and encouraging Japanese companies to trade LNG, as well as to construct and operate LNG terminals and plants in the region.¹⁵⁴

While pushing for gas expansion, Prime Minister Fumio Kishida emphasizes Japan's contribution to decarbonizing the region through the "Asia Zero Emissions Community (AZEC)."¹⁵⁵ AZEC is a Japan-led platform that stresses "the various and practical pathways"¹⁵⁶ for the energy transition, including fossil hydrogen, CCS, and burning ammonia at coal-fired power plants,¹⁵⁷ which all involve fossil fuels. The AZEC platform is a regional initiative the Japanese government uses to promote its "Green Transformation (GX)" policy, which purportedly aims to tackle energy security, decarbonization, and economic growth simultaneously.¹⁵⁸ Despite its name, the GX policy is an investment roadmap prioritizing Japanese corporate interests over alignment with the IPCC decarbonization timeline.¹⁵⁹ At the first AZEC Public Private Investment Forum held in March of this year, Japanese companies signed numerous memoranda of understanding with partners in Southeast Asia to develop fossil fuel-based technologies and to cooperate on LNG.¹⁶⁰

In addition to creating demand for gas and technologies that rely on and prolong the use of fossil fuels in Asia, Prime Minister Kishida also works on the supply side. In May of this year, Kishida toured four African countries to deepen ties with the continent while encouraging Japanese companies to increase investment in LNG in Mozambique despite egregious impacts on local communities.¹⁶¹ In July, Kishida traveled to the Middle East, offering Japan's technologies in ammonia and hydrogen to support Qatar, Saudi Arabia, and the UAE to diversify their fossil fuel-based economies.¹⁶²

Despite Japan's push to expand the gas market and promote fossil fuel-based technologies as decarbonization measures in Asia, civil society groups across the region are standing up and rejecting Japan's fossil-fueled energy strategy. The "Don't Gas Asia" campaign launched in May of this year with actions in 13 cities across Asia, urging Japan and other financiers to stop financing fossil fuels and support renewable energy¹⁶³

5. CONCLUSION

While the climate crisis is global in nature, this report shows that it is largely driven by the economic decisions of only a handful of nations. Despite very clear evidence that a continued increase in fossil fuel production and use is not compatible with a safe and stable climate, countries continue approving and investing in new fossil fuel infrastructure. In the words of UN Secretary General Antonio Guterres, one of the rare global leaders to establish a clear link between the climate crisis and fossil fuel expansion. this is "economic and moral madness."¹⁶⁴ Between now and 2050, just 20 countries are poised to lock-in the equivalent of the lifetime pollution of 1,100 new coal plants or 30 years of US emissions despite escalating climate impacts. These 20 countries could be responsible for 90% of the global CO₂ pollution coming from new oil and gas fields. Most egregiously, five global north Planet Wrecker countries with the greatest capacity and responsibility to lead in rapidly phasing out oil and gas extraction instead account for a majority of the expansion threat.

Should these new oil and gas fields open despite increasingly strident warnings from global energy and climate authorities, they would make it impossible to limit global heating to 1.5°C, a goal which all of these countries are legally committed to trying to achieve. The new oil and gas fields planned by these 20 countries would exacerbate an already dire situation. In this context, UN Secretary General Guterres' call for countries to immediately stop issuing new oil and gas exploration licenses and to stop approving new production is a reasonable, essential and urgent first step towards a fast and fair phase out of global fossil fuel production.

While every new drop of oil and gas extracted anywhere in the world jeopardizes a safe climate for all, the fact that only five wealthy countries (United States, Canada, Australia, Norway, and the United Kingdom) are planning to approve the majority of global CO₂ pollution from new oil and gas fields until 2050 is a striking reminder of the injustice at the heart of the climate crisis. These countries have the technical, financial, and the institutional resources to manage a phase out of fossil fuel production. Equity dictates that these countries accelerate their phase out pathways and pay their climate debt and their fair share of the global energy transition to Global South countries. This is an essential precondition for a fast and fair global phase out of fossil fuels. Instead, they choose the path of hypocrisy: claiming the mantle of climate leadership while undercutting global climate targets by promoting new oil and gas extraction which will exacerbate climate impacts on the most vulnerable populations of the world.

Amongst those, the United States has emerged as the Planet Wrecker in Chief, accounting for over a third of planned CO₂ pollution from new oil and gas fields. Despite renewed commitments and policies to reduce CO₂ emissions, the Biden administration continues to actively encourage or incentivize new oil and gas production and infrastructure and supports the deployment of risky techno-fixes such as CCS which align with the interests of the oil and gas industry.¹⁶⁵ Another notable player is the United Arab Emirates, the host of this year's COP28, which is amongst the largest expanders of oil and gas production in the world and has appointed the CEO of its national oil company to run the crucial climate talks while claiming to support the 1.5°C limit.

The oil and gas industry demonstrates time and again that it cannot be trusted to transition away from its fossil-centric business model. The communities and people on the frontlines of climate violence and destruction are rising to demand that their governments take action to manage a fast and fair phase out of fossil fuels, which implies:

- Heeding the call from the UN Secretary General to end new oil and gas licensing, stop approving new extraction projects, end domestic and international public finance for fossil fuels, and phase out fossil fuels at a pace consistent with limiting warming to 1.5°C.
- Wealthy producer governments in the global north must plan for the fastest phase-outs of production and hold oil and gas companies headquartered in their jurisdictions accountable for human rights violations, environmental damages, and just transition costs associated with their projects around the world.
- As part of wider climate reparations, governments in the global north must pay their climate debt by providing adequate funding for economic diversification in fossil-fuel dependent countries, canceling debt in the Global South, delivering on their climate finance pledge, and mobilizing funding for loss and damage support to vulnerable countries.
- Governments in all countries must shift domestic and international subsidies to support transformative solutions like distributed renewable energy to reach universal energy access, energy efficiency, and worker and communityled just transition plans in the most fossil fuel dependent regions.

People are demanding a fast and fair phase out of fossil fuels, universal clean energy access, a massive deployment of renewable energy and energy savings. Will governments listen to these demands or continue propping up the industry that is at the heart of the climate crisis? Will they listen to the growing chorus of scientific, religious, and political leaders calling for the end of the fossil fuel era?

METHODOLOGY

Rystad Energy's UCube database is OCI's primary source for data on projected oil and gas production by country and globally. The UCube is a commercial, asset-based database and model that contains data on reserves, production, economics, and valuation for every oil and gas field, resource discovery, and exploration license globally. Rystad uses company reports, regulatory information, and modeling to project the volumes of oil and gas that will be commercially viable to extract under a given price assumption. The projections used in this analysis are current to the July 2023 UCube update and Rystad's base oil price case as of July 2023, which sees the benchmark Brent oil price declining to around USD 35/bbl in 2030 before rebounding to a flat USD 60/bbl long term (all expressed in real \$2023).

In this analysis, oil and gas expansion is defined as the development of new oil and gas fields and fracking wells that are not yet producing or under construction as of 2023. The reserves and resources in these projects are not yet committed to extraction through a final investment decision and/or still require permits or licenses from governments to enable their extraction. Countries are ranked according to the total volume of oil and gas production projected to come from new fields, fracking wells, and licenses from 2023 through 2050, and the CO. emissions that production would cause when burned. Oil volumes include all liquids: crude oil, natural gas liquids, and condensate.

All calculations of the CO₂ emissions that would result from burning the oil and gas produced from new fields and fracking wells from 2023 to 2050 are by Oil Change International. We apply CO₂ emissions factors of 0.421 tCO₂/bbl of oil and condensate, 0.235 tCO₂/bbl of natural gas liquids, and 54.7 tCO₂/Mmcf of gas to the oil and gas volumes taken from Rystad. These emissions factors are derived from the IPCC.¹⁶⁶

Importantly, the CO_2 emissions estimates we present do not capture the full climate impact of expansion plans in each country. This is because we do not account for the significant warming Flare stack at oil refinery in Immingham, UK.



effects of methane or other short-lived greenhouse gasses associated with oil and gas extraction, processing, and transport.

To compare the potential carbon emissions committed by oil and gas expansion to those of coal plants, we use data from Global Energy Monitor's Global Coal Plant Tracker. As of the January 2023 update, this database estimated 2,458 operating coal power stations globally emit 9,814 Mt CO_2 annually, which equals 3.99 Mt CO_2 per coal plant per year.¹⁶⁷ We assume an average 40-year plant lifetime, a historical lifetime commonly used by researchers estimating committed CO_2 emissions from power plants.¹⁶⁸ From these two data points, we estimate 159.6 Mt CO_2 as average global lifetime emissions per coal power plant.

METHODOLOGY

ENDNOTES

- "Secretary-General's Press Conference on Climate," United Nations, 1 June 15, 2023, https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/press-encounter/2023-06-15/secretary-generals-press-conference-climate.
- "AR6 Synthesis Report," Intergovernmental Panel on Climate 2 Change, 2023, https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/syr/
- Kelly Trout et al., "Existing fossil fuel extraction would warm the 3 world beyond 1.5 C," Environmental Research Letters 17, no. 6 (2022): 064010, https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ ac6228; "Net Zero by 2050," International Energy Agency, May 2021, https://www.iea.org/reports/net-zero-by-2050; Dan Tong et al., "Committed emissions from existing energy infrastructure jeopardize 1.5 C climate target," Nature 572, no. 7769 (2019): 373-377, https:// www.nature.com/articles/s41586 -019-136
- 4 "Secretary-General's Remarks at the World Economic Forum," United Nations, January 18, 2023, https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/ sg/statement/2023-01-18/secretary-generals-remarks-the-worldeconomic-forum.
- 5
- UN, "Secretary-General's Press Conference on Climate." Pierre Friedlingstein et al., "Global carbon budget 2021," Earth 6 System Science Data 14, no. 4 (2022): 1917-2005, https://essd. opernicus.org/articles/14/4811/2022
- "Summary for Policymakers Headline Statements," 7 Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2023, https://www.ipcc. ch/report/ar6/syr/resources/spm-headline-statements; Hoesung Lee et al., "Climate Change 2023: Synthesis Report," Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2023, doi: 10.59327/IPCC/AR6-9789291691647.001, https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/syr/downloads/ report/IPCC_AR6_SYR_SPM.pdf. "CO_Emissions in 2022," International Energy Agency, March 2023,
- 8 https://www.iea.org/reports/co2-emissions-in-2022. IPCC, "AR6 Synthesis Report."
- q
- "Secretary-General's video message for press conference to launch 10 the Synthesis Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change," United Nations, March 20, 2023, https://www.un.org/sg/ en/content/sg/statement/2023-03-20/secretary-generals-video message-for-press-conference-launch-the-synthesis-report-of-theintergovernmental-panel-climate-change.
- IPCC, "Climate Change 2023: Synthesis Report." Trout, "Existing Fossil Fuel Extraction." 11 12
- Kelly Trout, "Sky's Limit Data Update: Shut Down 60% of Existing 13 Fossil Fuel Extraction to Keep 1.5°C in Reach," Oil Change International, August 2023, https://priceofoil.org/skys-limit-dataupdate-2023
- Trout, "Sky's Limit." 14
- Pierre Friedlingstein, "Global carbon budget 2021." Claire Fyson et al.,, "2030 targets aligned to 1.5°C: evidence from the 15 16 latest global pathways," Climate Analytics, June 13, 2023, https:// climateanalytics.org/publications/2023/2030-targets-aligned-to-
- 17
- Climate Analytics, "2030 Targets." Greg Muttitt and Sivan Kartha, "Equity, climate justice and fossil fuel extraction: principles for a managed phase out," Climate Policy 20, no. 8 (2020): 1024-1042, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.108 18 10108
- "Letter: Global North leaders must redirect trillions from fossils, 19 debt, and the 1% to address global crises," Oil Change International, June 19, 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/06/19/open-letter-global-north-governments-can-redirect-trillions-in-fossil-debt-and-superrich-harms-to-fix-global-crises-the-paris-summit-must-be-aboutbuilding-the-roadmap-to-do-so/
- See Methodology Annex for CO, emissions factors and coal plant 20 equivalency calculation.
- Based on the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's estimate that U.S. net carbon emissions totalled 5.6 Gt CO₂ in 2021; "Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks," United States 21 Environmental Protection Agency, April 19, 2023. https://www. epa.gov/ghgemissions/inventory-us-greenhouse-gas-emissions-and-sinks#:-:text=In%202021%2C%20U.S.%20greenhouse%20 gas,sequestration%20from%20the%20land%20sector. Trout, "Sky's Limit."
- 22
- See Methodology for how we calculate projected emissions from new oil and gas extraction. Projections of emissions from developed oil and gas fields are from: Kelly Trout, "Sky's Limit Data Update: Shut Down 60% of Existing Fossil Fuel Extraction to Keep 1.5°C in Reach," Oil Change International, August 2023 23
- Trout, "Existing fossil fuel extraction." Richard Allen et al., "Summary for Policymakers," Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2023, doi:10.1017/9781009157896.001, 25 https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg1/downloads/report/IPCC_AR6_ /GI_SPM.pdf.
- Pierre Friedlingstein, "Global carbon budget 2021."
- "Global Fight to End Fossil Fuels," Accessed August 25, 2023, 27 https://fightfossilfuels.net/. Nicole Rodel, "G20 public money enabled 82% of LNG export
- 28 infrastructure expansion, breaking climate promises," Oil Change International, April 5, 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/04/05/g20-public-money-enabled-82-of-Ing-export-infrastructure-expansionbreaking-climate-promises/.

- 29 Adam McGibbon, "Promise Breakers: Assessing the impact of compliance with the Glasgow Statement commitment to end international public finance for fossil fuels", Oil Change International, March 2023 https://priceofoil.org/2023/03/15/promise-breakers-assessing-the-impact-of-compliance-with-the-glasgow-statementcommitment-to-end-international-public-finance-for-fossil-fuels/
- "World Energy Outlook 2022," International Energy Agency, October 30
- 2022, https://www.iea.org/reports/world-energy-outlook-2022. Olivier Bois von Kursk and Greg Muttitt, "Lighting the Path: What 31 IPCC energy pathways tell us about Paris-aligned policies and investments," International Institute for Sustainable Development, June 7, 2022, https://www.iisd.org/publications/report/ipco pathways-paris-aligned-policies.
- 32 IEA, "World Energy Outlook 2022."
- Greg Muttitt and Kelly Trout, "Zeroing In: A guide for the finance sector on the IEA's Net Zero Emissions scenario and its implications for oil and gas finance," Greenpeace, The International Institute for Sustainable Development, and Oil Change International, February 2022, https://www.greenpeace.org.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2022/02/zeroing_in_investor_briefing.pdf.
- 34 The NZE scenario published in the 2022 World Energy Outlook The NZE scenario published in the 2022 World Energy Outlook assumes CCS facilities capture 1.2 Gt of CO₂ by 2030. Only four percent of that capacity is currently built. Planned plus operational capacity meets less than 30 percent of the IEA's 2030 target. Most planned capacity is still in the proposal stage and not yet committed by final investment decisions; "CCUS Projects Explorer," International Energy Agency, March 24, 2023, https://www.iea.org/data-and-thetictice/data-targe/capacity-application-capacity-application-technication-capacity-application-capacity-application-capacity-data-andstatistics/data-tools/ccus-projects-explorer
- The IPCC refers to this pathway as the Low-Demand Illustrative 35 Mitigation Pathway, or LD-IMP.
- We use oil and gas primary energy data from the Low Demand Illustrative Mitigation Pathway; Byers et al., "AR6 Scenario Explorer and Database hosted by IIASA," International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis, 2022, https://data.ece.iiasa.ac.at/ar6; Arnulf 36 Grubler et al., "A low energy demand scenario for meeting the 1.5 C target and sustainable development goals without negative emission technologies," Nature energy 3, no. 6 (2018): 515-527, https://www. nature.com/articles/s41560-018-0172-6. IEA, "World Energy Outlook 2022."
- 37
- 'Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS): Frequently Asked Questions," Center for International Environmental Law, 2022, https://www.ciel. ked-auestions/.
- org/carbon-capture-and-storage-ccs-frequently-asked-que Darren Barbee, " Vicki Hollub Says Occidental Will Nearly Double Carbon Capture Projects," Yahoo! Finance, October 5, 2022, https://finance.yahoo.com/news/vicki-hollub-says-occidental-nearly-140000057.html?guccounter=1&guce_ 39 referrer=aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuZ29vZ2xlLmZyLw&guce_referrer_ sig=AQAAAE_jgDSDe0OQBiJa5W5-i3PazsUgLYjCp8YWIY 3mKWGhoWVJ8YBrlspxnZFqA9TxVaC-E9f_kt8GayE38du-YSy_X2T2dJ5gRWva_5GpLTDOXn3XW_HX7Fqm_iGSXO_ kPFejMNZZ3oAK-TIEsorYgRJBUh_wQsV-I9f4iqahSPVW. 40 Bruce Robertson and Milad Mousavian, "The carbon capture crux:
- Lessons learned," Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis, September 1, 2022, https://ieefa.org/resources/carbonapture-crux-lessons-learned
- IPCC, "AR6 Synthesis Report."p. 103
- Bruce Robertson, "Carbon capture: a decarbonisation pipe dream," Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis, September 42 1. 2022. https://ieefa.org/articles/carbon-capture-decarbonisationpipe-dream.
- "Carbon Dioxide Pipelines: Dangerous and Under-Regulated," 43 Pipeline Safety Trust, 2023, https://pstrust.org/carbon-dioxidepipelines-dangerous-and-under-regulated/; Dan Zegart, "The Gassing Of Satartia," Huffpost, August 26, 2021, https://www. huffpost.com/entry/gassing-satartia-mississippi-co2-pipeline_n_60d dea9fe4b0ddef8b0ddc8f.
- Anya Silverman-Stoloff, "Climate Justice Leaders Denounce Carbon Capture and Storage Plans as Scams, Warn Reliance on Unprover Technology Exacerbates Climate Change and Environmental Injustices," Climate Justice Alliance, June 14, 2023, https://
- climatejusticealliance.org/cj-leaders-denounce-ccs-at-whejac/. Civil Society Equity Review, "A Fair Shares Phase Out: A Civil 45 Society Equity Review on an Equitable Global Phase Out of Fossil Fuels," 2021, Civil Society Equity Review Coalition, doi:10.6084/ M9.figshare.16917571, https://www.equityreview.org/2021; Greg Muttitt and Sivan Kartha, "Equity, climate justice and fossil fuel extraction: principles for a managed phase out," 2020, Climate Policy 20, no. 8m p.1024-1042, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/ bs/10.1080/14693062.2020.1763900
- Nnimmo Bassey, "We thought it was oil but it was blood," 2002, 46 Ibadan: Kraft Books, https://www.tni.org/files/publication downloads/018138b_tni_nigeria-resistance.pdf; "Stop EA COP," accessed August 26, 2023, https://www.stopeacop.net/; "Don't Gas Africa," accessed August 26, 2023, https://dont-gas-africa. org/; "Fuelling war: Friends of the Earth Mozambique update us on the real cost of gas power," December 1, 2021, Friends of the Earth, https://friendsoftheearth.uk/climate/fuelling-war-friends-earth mozambique-update-us-real-cost-gas-power.

- 47 "Asia Wide Mobilisation Against Fossil Gas," Don't Gas Asia, accessed August 26, 2023 https://dontgas.asia/; Climate Justice, " APMDD Statement on the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) AR6 Synthesis Report," Asia People's Movement on Debt and Development, March 21, 2023, https://www.apmdd. org/programs/climate-justice/apmdd-statement-on-theintergovernmental-panel-on-climate-change-ipcc-ar6-synthesisreport; "Climate activist remains in prison in violation of international law," Stand with Bach, accessed August 26, 2023, https:// standwithbach.org/
- 48 Dan Collyns, " Ecuador prepares for 'once-in-a-lifetime' vote to stop oil drilling," The Guardian, August 19, 2023, https://www. theguardian.com/world/2023/aug/19/ecuador-prepares-foronce-in-a-lifetime-vote-to-stop-oil-drilling; "Amazônia Livre de Petróleo e Gás - Conectando Povos e Territórios," ClimaInfo, August 8, 2023, https://climainfo.org.br/2023/08/08/amazonia-livre-de-petroleo-e-gas-conectando-povos-e-territorios/; Isabella Kaminski, " Guyanese citizens challenge ExxonMobil offshore drilling on climate grounds," The Guardian, May 21, 2021, https://www. theguardian.com/world/2021/may/31/guyanese-citizens-challengeexxon-mobil-offshore-drilling-on-climate-grounds; Uki Goñi, Indigenous Mapuche pay high price for Argentina's fracking dream," The Guardian, October 14, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/ environment/2019/oct/14/indigenous-mapuche-argentina-frackingcommunities
- 49 Bronwen Tucker and Nikki Reisch, "The Sky's Limit Africa: The Case for a Just Energy Transition from Fossil Fuel Production in Africa," Oil Change International, October 2021, https://priceofoil. org/2021/10/14/the-skys-limit-africa/ 50 Climate Justice, "APMDD Statement."
- Nina Lakhani, "Rich countries with high greenhouse gas emissions could pay \$170tn in climate reparations," The Guardian, June 5, 2023, 51 https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2023/jun/05/climate
- change-carbon-budget-emissions-payment-usa-uk-germany. Dan Calverley and Kevin Anderson, "Phaseout Pathways for Fossil Fuel Production Within Paris-compliant Carbon Budgets", University 52 of Manchester, March 2022 https://www.manchester.ac.uk/discover/ news/rich-countries-must-end-oil-and-gas-production-by-2034-fora-fair-15c-transition/
- 53 Simon Evans, "Analysis: Which countries are historically responsible for climate change?" Carbon Brief, May 10, 2021, https://www. carbonbrief.org/analysis-which-countries-are-historicallyresponsible-for-climate-change/..
- For all countries except for Guyana, data is taken from: Dan 54 Calverley and Kevin Anderson, 'Phaseout pathways"
- In Figure 5, data for Guyana is derived from the International 55 Monetary Fund (IMF) Article IV Consultation (for GDP and non-oil GDP as of 2021) and from the World Bank's World Development Indicators (for GDP/capita, PPP, current international currency as of 2021); "IMF Executive Board Concludes 2022 Article IV Consultation with Guyana," International Monetary Fund, September 27, 2022, https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2022/09/27/pr22323-imf executive-board-concludes-2022-article-iv-consultation-withguyana; "Data Bank: World Development Indicators," The World Bank, accessed August 26, 2023, https://databank.worldbank.org/ ource/world-development-indicators;
- The World Bank, "Data Bank." 56
- Dan Calverley and Kevin Anderson, 'Phaseout pathways" 57
- 58 OCI, "Letter."
- Rachna Uppal, " UAE's Abu Dhabi sees strong industrial sector growth amid diversification push," Reuters, July 19, 2023, https:// 59 www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/uaes-abu-dhabi-sees-strong-industrial-sector-growth-amid-diversification-push-2023-07-19/
- "UAE Country Summary," Climate Action Tracker, July 20, 2023, 60 https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/uae/
- Oliver Milman, "Qatar's gas output increase could cause catastrophic 61 global heating, report says," The Guardian, December 8, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/dec/08/qatar-gas-output-increase-catastrophic-global-heating-report.
 Freddie Daley, "The Fossil Fuelled 5: Comparing rhethoric with
- reality on fossil fuels and climate change," University of Sussex and the Fossil Fuel Non-Proliferation Treaty Initiative, 2021, https:// ssilfueltreaty.org/fossil-fuel-5
- 63 Norway committed to 90-95% reduction compared to 1990 levels; "Norway Country Summary," Climate Action Tracker, December 1, 2022, https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/norway/net-zerotargets/
- 64 Joe Lo and Chloé Farand, "Late-night fossil fuel fight leaves bitter taste after Cop27," Climate Home News, November 24, 2022, https:// www.climatechangenews.com/2022/11/24/late-night-fossil-fuel-fight-leaves-bitter-taste-after-cop27/; Joe Lo, "Norway approves oil and gas fields despite Cop fossil phase-out push," Climate Home News, July 29, 2023, https://www.climatechangenews.com/2023/06/29/norway-fossil-fuels-oil-gas-fields/
- "Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks," United States Environmental Protection Agency, accessed August 25, 2023, https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/inventory-us-greenh gas-emissions-and-sinks#:-:text=In%202021%2C%20U.S.%20 ousegreenhouse%20gas, sequestration%20from%20the%20land%20 ector
- 66 Rystad Energy UCube July 2023.

- 67 David Tong and Romain Ioualalen, "Investing in Disaster: Recent and Anticipated Final Investment Decisions for New Oil And Gas Production Beyond the 1.5°C Limit," Oil Change International, November 16, 2022, https://priceofoil.org/2022/11/16/investing-indisaster
- "America's Latest Fracking Boom will bust the Climate and Intensify 68 Environmental Injustice from New Mexico to the Gulf Coast," Permian
- Climate Bomb, 2021, https://www.permianclimatebomb.org/. Allie Rosenbluth, "500+ International Groups: Biden Must Stop Fossil 69 Fuel Expansion Ahead of September Climate Summit," Oil Change International, June 15, 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/06/15/ biden-must-stop-fossil-fuel-expansion-ahead-of-september-climatesummit/.
- 70 Matthew Brown and Michael Phillis, " Climate change? The Inflation Reduction Act's surprise winner, the US oil and gas industry," USA Today, August 18, 2022, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/ nation/2022/08/18/climate-change-inflation-reduction-act-oilgas/7837956001/
- Ben King et al., Taking Stock 2023: US Emissions Projections after the Inflation Reduction Act," Rhodium Group, July 20, 2023, https:// g.com/research/taking-stock
- Friends of the Earth, "Letter to President Biden," June 15, 2023, 72 http://foe.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Biden-Climate Ambition-Letter-1.pdf.
- 73 Janet Redman, "Dirty Energy Dominance Dependant on Denial: How the U.S. Fossil Fuel Industry Depends on Subsidies and Climate Denial," Oil Change International, October 2017, http://priceofoil. org/content/uploads/2017/10/OCI_US-Fossil-Fuel-Subs-2015-16_ Final_Oct2017.pdf; Anna Geddes et al., "Doubling back and doubling down: G20 scorecard on fossil fuel funding," International Institute for Sustainable Development, November 8, 2020, https://www.iisd. org/publications/g20-scorecard.
- Julia Attwood, "Carbon Capture Could Get \$100 Billion in Credits from US Climate Bill," Bloomberg NEF Analyst Reaction, August 16, 2022, Subscription Only
- "Statement on International Public Support for the Clean Energy Transition," United Nations Climate Change Conference UK 75 2021 in Partnership with Italy, April 11, 2021, https://webarchive. nationalarchives.gov.uk/ukgwa/20230313124743/https://ukcop26. org/statement-on-international-public-support-for-the-clean energy-transition/
- Valentina Stackl, "Biden breaks climate pledge again with new EXIM approval for Transfigura LNG exports," Oil Change International, July 18, 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/07/18/biden-breaks-climate-pledge-again-with-new-exim-approval-for-transfigura-Ing-exports/. 76
- 77 Matteo Civillini, "US backs Indonesian oil refinery despite pledge to end fossil fuel finance," Climate Home News, June 16, 2023, https:// www.climatechangenews.com/2023/05/16/us-backs-indonesian-oilrefinery-despite-pledge-to-end-fossil-fuel-finance/.
- "Pending Transactions for Environmental Category A and B Projects," Export-Import Bank of the United States, accessed on 78 August 26, 2023, https://www.exim.gov/policies/exim-bank-andenvironment/pending-transactions.
- 79 Adam McGibbon, "Promise Breakers: Assessing the Impact of Compliance with the Glasgov Statement Committment to End International Public Finance for Fossil Fuels," Oil Change International, March 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/03/15/ promise-breakers-assessing-the-impact-of-compliance-with-theglasgow-statement-commitment-to-end-international-public-
- finance-for-fossil-fuels/. Chris Knight, "California approves setbacks for oil, gas wells," Argus, 80 September 1, 2022, https://www.argusmedia.com/en/news/2366837-california-approves-setbacks-for-oil-gas-wells.
- "Governor Newsom Takes Action to Phase Out Oil Extraction in 81 California," Office of Governor Gavin Newsom, April 23, 2021, https:// www.gov.ca.gov/2021/04/23/governor-newsom-takes-action-tophase-out-oil-extraction-in-california/
- "Building a Fossil-Free Future for California," Last Chance Alliance, 82 accessed August 26, 2023, https://lastchancealliance.org/. "Greenhouse gas emissions," June 29, 2023, Government of Canada,
- 83 https://www.canada.ca/en/environment-climate-change/services/ environmental-indicators/greenhouse-gas-emissions.html.
- 84 Rystad Energy UCube July 2023.
- Tong, "Investing in Disaster." 85
- "Why we need a robust and ambitious cap on emissions from the 86 oil and gas sector," Environmental Defence and Climate Action Network, September 6, 2022, https://environmentaldefence. ca/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Oil-and-Gas-Emissions-Cap-Backgrounder-Sept-06.pdf.
- Fraser Thompson, "To avoid climate catastrophe, Canada must 87 account for its hidden emissions," Ecojustice, July 30, 2021, https:// ecojustice.ca/news/to-avoid-climate-catastrophe-canada-mustaccount-for-its-hidden-emissions/.
- 88 Vanessa Corkal, "Pipelines or Progress: Government support for oil and gas pipelines in Canada," International Institute for Sustainable Development, July 2021, https://www.iisd.org/system/files/2021-07/ green-recovery-canada.pdf -gas-pipelines
- This project was later paused by developer, Equinor, for lack of financial viability; Darrell Roberts, "Federal government approves 89 controversial Bay du Nord oil project," CBC News, April 06, 2022, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/newfoundland-labrador/bay-dunord-approval-1.6410509.

- 90 Dallas Goldtooth et al., "Indigenous Resistance Against Carbon," Oil Change International, August 2021, https://www.ienearth.org/ resistance-against-carbon
- Janetta McKenzie et al., "Blocking Ambition: Fossil fuel subsidies 91 in Alberta, British Columbia, Saskatchewan, and Newfoundland and Labrador," International Institute for Sustainable Development, February 14, 2022, https://www.iisd.org/publications/blocking ambition-fossil-fuel-subsidies-canadian-provinces. Matt Simmons, "B.C.'s latest LNG approval sends mixed messages
- 92 about commitments to climate and Indigenous Rights," The Narwhal, March 26, 2023, https://thenarwhal.ca/bc-cedar-Ing-approval/.
- Carl Meyer and Drew Anderson, "Documents reveal how Alberta oil 93 and gas industry used pandemic to push 'wish list'," The Narwhal, December 19, 2022, https://thenarwhal.ca/capp-oil-lobbying-albertaovernment
- 94 Aly Hyder Ali, "We need to limit ever growing oil and gas emissions," Environmental Defense, February 14, 2023, https:// environmentaldefence.ca/2023/02/14/we-need-to-limit-evergrowing-oil-and-gas-emissions/.
- "Canada: Country Summary," Climate Action Tracker, December 20, 95 2022, https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/canada/. Anna Geddes, "Doubling Back." Adam McGibbon, "Promise Breakers." Nicole Rodel, "Canada's new fossil fuel subsidy framework
- 96 97
- 98 contradicts own international policy," Oil Change International, July 24, 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/07/24/canadas-new-fossil-fuelsubsidy-framework-contradicts-own-international-policy/. 99 Rodel, "Canada's new fossil."
- 100 Natasha Bulowski, "Citizens officially win fight to ban oil and gas development in Quebec," Toronto Star, April 15, 2022, https://www. thestar.com/news/canada/citizens-officially-win-fight-to-ban-oiland-gas-development-in-quebec/article_b22c9220-54e1-5e40b403-dd6c1d746088.html
- 101 Louis Ramirez, "How Quebec won the world's first ban on oil and gas extraction," The Breach, July 13, 2023, https://breachmedia.ca/how-quebec-won-the-worlds-first-ban-on-oil-and-gas-extraction/.
- 102 "National Greenhouse Gas Inventory Quarterly Update: March 2022," Australian Government Department of Climate Change, Energy, the Environment, and Water, September 2, 2022, https://www.dcceew. gov.au/climate-change/publications/national-greenhouse-gasinventory-quarterly-update-march-2022
- 103 Tom Swann, "High Carbon from a Land Down Under Quantifying CO₂ from Australia's fossil fuel mining and exports," The Australia Institute, July 2019, https://australiainstitute.org.au/post/new sis-australia-ranks-third-for-fossil-fuel-export/; Mark Ogge et al., "Undermining Climate Action: The Australian Way," The Australia Institute, November 3, 2021, https://australiainstitute.org.au/report undermining-climate-action/. 104 Mark Ogge, "Emissions from the 116 proposed coal and gas projects
- would swamp the reductions from the safeguard mechanism," The Australia Institute, March 21, 2023, https://australiainstitute.org. au/post/emissions-from-the-116-proposed-coal-and-gas-projectswould-swamp-the-reductions-from-the-safeguard-mechanism/
- 105 Adam Morton, Woodside LNG: Australia's 'biggest' contribution to climate crisis a step closer to 50-year extension," The Guardian, July 12, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2023/ jul/13/australias-biggest-contribution-to-climate-change-50-year-extension-woodside-burrup-fossil-fuels-Ing-wa.
- 106 "Australian Government gas regulator halts Barossa gas pipeline construction," Environmental Defenders Office, January 24, 2023, https://www.edo.org.au/2023/01/24/australian-government-gas regulator-halts-barossa-gas-pipeline-construction/.
- 107 Peter Milne, "Santos' \$5.6b Barossa gas project hit with new Indigenous challenge," The Sydney Morning Herald, August 18, 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/santos-5-6b-barossagas-project-hit-with-new-indigenous-challenge-20230818-p5dxlx. html.
- 108 Daniel Fitzgerald, "Santos' \$4.7 billion Barossa gas field could produce more CO₂ than LNG, report says," ABC Rural, June 23, 2021, https://www.abc.net.au/news/rural/2021-06-24/santos-barossa-gascarbon-emssions-twiggy-forrest/100224254.
- 109 Kevin Morrison, "Australia onto losing strategy with plan for global CO₂ trade deal," The Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis, July 14, 2023 https://ieefa.org/articles/australia-losingtrategy-plan-global-co2-trade-deal.
- Rod Campbell'Fossil fuel subsidies in Australia 2023," The Australia Institute, May 2023, https://australiainstitute.org.au/wp-content/ ploads/2023/05/P1378-Fossil-fuel-subsidies-2023-Web.pdf.
- 111 Dina Hopstad Rui and Fyfe Strachan, "Hot Money (2021)," Jubilee Australia, July 6, 2021, https://www.jubileeaustralia.org/resources/ publications/hot-money-2021. Adam Morton, "Australia criticised for resisting Cop27 push to end
- 112 international fossil fuel subsidies," The Guardian, November 15, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/nov/16/australiacriticised-for-resisting-cop27-push-to-end-international-fossil-fuelsubsidies.
- See the 'Port Vila Call to Action for a Just Transition to a Fossil Fuel 113 Free Pacific'; "2nd Ministerial Dialogue on a Global Just Transition away from fossil fuels," Climate Action Network Pacific, accessed August 26, 2023, https://www.pican.org/fossil-free-pacific.

- 114 Adam Morton, "Australia told to end new fossil fuel subsidies if it wants Pacific support to host climate summit," The Guardian, November 16, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/ environment/2022/nov/17/australia-told-to-end-new-fossil-fuelsubsidies-if-it-wants-pacific-support-to-host-climate-summit
- "Emissions to air," Statistics Norway, accessed August 26, 2023, 115
- https://www.ssb.no/en/statbank/table/13931/tableViewLayoutl/. Hannah McKinnon, "The Sky's Limit Norway: Why Norway Should Lead the Way in a Managed Decline of Oil and Gas Extraction," 116 Oil Change International, August 9, 2017, https://priceofoil. org/2017/08/09/the-skys-limit-norway-why-norway-should-leadhe-way-in-a-managed-decline-of-oil-and-gas-extraction
- Silje Ask Lundberg et al., "The Aggressive Explorer: How Norway's 117 Rapid Ramp-up of Oil and Gas Licensing Is Incompatible with Climate Leadership," Oil Change International, February 2022,
- https://priceofoil.org/2022/02/08/norway-briefing-2022/. Ada Lea, "The government is handing out 47 oil licenses in this year's 118 TFO round," E24: Norway's Largest Business Newspaper, August 23, 2023, https://e24.no/energi-og-klima/i/KnP3o7/regjeringen-deler-ut-47-oljelisenser-i-aarets-tfo-runde.
- 119 Bibiana Piene and Andrea Rygg, Government announces 92 new oil blocks in the north: - Attempt at a stealth allocation, Framtida, January 24, 2023 https://framtida.no/2023/01/24/regjeringa-lyser ut-92-nye-oljeblokker-i-nord-galskap
- 120 Terje Solsvik, "Norway's oil and gas tax revenue soars to record \$89 bln," Reuters, January 26, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/ business/energy/norways-oil-gas-tax-revenue-soars-record-89bln-2023-01-26/
- Joe Lo, "Norway approves oil and gas fields despite Cop fossil phase-out push," Climate Home News, June 29, 2023, https://www. 121 climatechangenews.com/2023/06/29/norway-fossil-fuels-oil-gasfields/
- 122 Dharini Parthasarathy, "Civil Society Leaders Slam Norway's Approval for New Oil and Gas Licenses," Climate Action Network International, June 30, 2023, https://climatenetwork org/2023/06/30/civil-society-leaders-slam-norways-approval-fornew-oil-and-gas-licenses/.
- 123 Mathias Schioldborg and Victor Ponsford, "Double relief: Norwegian tax break will see gas and oil supply to Europe increase," Rystad double-relief-norwegian-tax-break-will-see-gas-and-oil-supply-toeurope-increase.
- 124 Adam McGibbon, "Finland joins growing list of countries restricting international oil & gas finance, leaving Norway the only Nordic country not to do," Oil Change International, October 12, 2022, https://priceofoil.org/2022/10/12/finland-joins-growing-list-of countries-restricting-international-oil-gas-finance-leaving-norway-
- the-only-nordic-country-not-to-do-so/. 125 Christopher Waite, "2021 UK Greenhouse Gas Emissions," UK Government: Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, accessed August 26, 2023, https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/1134663/emissions-statistics-summary-2021.pdf.
- 126 "Maximising economic recovery of UK petroleum: the MER UK strategy," gov.UK, Department of Energy & Climate Change and Oil and Gas Authority, March 18, 2016, https://www.gov.uk/government/ publications/maximising-economic-recovery-of-uk-petroleum-the-draft-mer-uk-strategy#full-publication-update-history.
- 127 Jim Pickard et al., "Grant Shapps vows to 'max out' UK's North Sea oil and gas reserves", The Financial Times, July 23, 2023 https:// ww.ft.com/content/407b834e-a503-4de9-acab-fcf88d76dbb3
- 128 The Maritime Executive, "UK Gov't Hands North Sea Offshore Sector a "New Lease on Life"", April 7, 2022, https://maritime-executive. com/article/uk-gov-t-hands-north-sea-offshore-sector-a-new-leaseon-life
- 129 Chris Stark et al., "Progress in reducing emissions 2023 Report to Parliament," Climate Change Committee, June 2023, https:// theccc.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Progress-in-reducing-UK-emissions-2023-Report-to-Parliament.pdf.
 130 Jonah Fisher, "UK defies climate warnings with new oil and gas
- licences," BBC News, October 7, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/ cience-environment-6316382
- 131 Richard Smith, "New licenses for oil and gas drilling will exacerbate climate crisis—an open letter to the PM." BMJ 382, August 2, 2023.
- https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.p1794.
 132 "Over 200 orgs sign #StopRosebank open letter to Rishi Sunak and Grant Shapps," Stop Cambo, February 21, 2023, https://www. stopcambo.org.uk/updates/stoprosebank-open-letter.
- 133 Ione Wells, "Rosebank: MPs and peers urge Grant Shapps to block new oil field," BBC News, August 3, 2023, https://www.bbc.co.uk/
- news/uk-politics-66396048.
 134 Richard Smith, "New licenses."
 135 Danny Halpin, "Academics urge Sunak to end approvals for new oil and gas projects," Independent, March 29, 2023, https://www.independent.co.uk/climate-change/news/academics-ipcc-edmiliband-government-antonio-guterres-b2309810.html.
- 136 "Would you support or oppose a ban on new oil and gas developments in Britain's North Sea territory?" YouGov, May 30, 2023, https://yougov.co.uk/topics/consumer/survey-results/ daily/2023/05/30/adad6/1.
- 137 Isabella Kaminskion, "UK Government's North Sea Oil Plans 'Prioritise Corporate Interests' Over Climate Action," DeSmog, March 24, 2021, https://www.desmog.com/2021/03/24/uk-government-north-seaoil-climate-action/.

- 138 "First setback for UK Government's fossil fuel expansion plans as High Court allows legal challenge," Greenpeace, April 26, 2023, https://www.greenpeace.org.uk/news/oil-licensing-legal-challengegranted-permission/.
- 139 Adam McGibbon et al., "Promise Breakers." 140 "British energy security strategy," Gov.UK, April 7, 2022, https://www. gov.uk/government/publications/british-energy-security-strategy/
- british-energy-security-strategy. Andrew Woodcock, "Labour calls on government to close £17bn 141 loopholes' in energy windfall tax," Independent, November 29, 2022, https://www.independent.co.uk/independentpremium/uk-news/ vindfall-tax-gas-oil-windfarms-b2238336.html.
- 142 James Langton, "Abu Dhabi's journey towards celebrating the last barrel of oil gathers pace," NUAE, June 6, 2018, https://www thenationalnews.com/uae/abu-dhabi-s-journey-towards-celebrating-the-last-barrel-of-oil-gathers-pace-1.737529.
- 143 Waheed Abbas, "UAE to grow its renewable energy portfolio 4 times in 7 years: Al Jaber", Khaleej Times, March 29, 2023, https://www khaleejtimes.com/uae/uae-to-grow-its-renewable-energy-portfolio-4-times-in-7-years-al-jaber
- 144 United Arab Emirates Ministry of Finance, UAE Economy overview, https://mof.gov.ae/fdmo-uae-economy-overview/#:-:text=Through%20the%20UAE%27s%20economic%20 diversification,70%25%20of%20the%20total%20GDP.
- 145 Fiona Harvey, "Phase down of fossil fuel inevitable and essential, says Cop28 president," The Guardian, Jule 13, 2023, https://www. theguardian.com/environment/2023/jul/13/phase-down-of-fossilfuel-inevitable-and-essential-says-cop28-president.
- 146 "UAE Net Zero 2050," United Arab Emirates, June 15, 2023, https://u. ae/en/information-and-services/environment-and-energy/climate change/theuaesresponsetoclimatechange/uae-net-zero-2050. 147 Tong, "Investing in Disaster."
- 148 Damian Carrington, "Revealed: UAE plans huge oil and gas expansion as it hosts UN climate summit," The Guardian, April 4, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2023/apr/04/ revealed-uae-plans-huge-oil-and-gas-expansion-as-it-hosts-unclimate-summit.
- 149 Maha El Dahan, "Exclusive: UAE's Jaber says keeping 1.5 Celsius goal 'alive' is top priority for COP28," Reuters, February 16, 2023, https:// www.reuters.com/business/environment/uaes-jaber-says-keeping-
- 15-celsius-goal-alive-is-top-priority-cop28-2023-02-15/.
 150 Climate Action Tracker, "UAE Country Summary."
 151 Tim Hà, "Japan's so-called "Green Transformation" is a toxic energy strategy for Asia," Oil Change International, April 11, 2023, https:// fossilfreejapan.org/japans-so-called-green-transformation-is-a-toxicenergy-strategy-for-asia/.
- 152 Adam McGibbon, "G20 government finance enabled 82% of LNG export infrastructure expansion, breaking climate promises," Oil
- Change International, April 2023, https://priceofoil.org/content/ uploads/2023/04/LNG-Briefing-3.pdf.
 153 "Outline of Strategic Energy Plan," Agency for Natural Resources and Energy, October 2021, https://www.enecho.meti.go.jp/en/ category/others/basic_plan/pdf/6th_outline.pdf
- 154 "Japan's New International Resource Strategy for Enhancing LNG Security," Agency for Natural Resources and Energy, July 22, 2020, https://www.enecho.meti.go.jp/en/category/special/article/ detail 162.html.

- 155 Kishida Fumio, "Press Conference by Prime Minister KISHIDA Fumio as Chair of the G7 Hiroshima Summit Meeting," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, May 21, 2023, https://www.mofa.go.jp/ms/g7hs_s/ pagele 000716.html
- "Asia Zero Emission Community Joint Statement," 156 March 4, 2023, https://www.meti.go.jp/pre s/2022/03/20230306005/20230306005-24.pdf.
- 157 "Asia Zero Emission Community," accessed August 26, 2023, https:// asiazeroemission.com/.
- 158 "Japan's energy policy toward achieving GX (Part 1) Decarbonization will be advanced on the premise of securing a stable supply of energy," Agency for Natural Resources and Energy, March 22, 2023, https://www.enecho.meti.go.jp/en/category/special/article/ detail 178.html.
- 159 "GX (\overline{G} reen Transformation) Basic Policy and Roadmap," Influence Map, accessed August 26, 2023, https://japan.influencemap.org Transformation-5477 GX-Green-
- 160, "List of MOUs (AZEC Public Private Investment Forum)," Agency for Natural Resources and Energy, March 2023, https://www.meti. go.jp/english/press/2023/pdf/0306_002a.pdf
- 161 "Japan wants its companies to invest in Mozambican gas," Bloomberg News, May 5, 2023, https://www.news24.com/fin24/ economy/japan-wants-its-companies-to-invest-in-mozambican-gas-20230505.
- 162 Kentaro Sugiyama and Sakura Murakami, "Japan's Kishida to visit Middle East to talk energy markets, offer green tech," Reuters, July 13, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/japans-kishida-visitmiddle-east-talk-energy-markets-offer-green-tech-2023-07-13/. 163 Don't gas Asia, "'Asia Wide Mobilisation."
- 164 "Secretary-General Warns of Climate Emergency, Calling Intergovernmental Panel's Report 'a File of Shame', While Saying Leaders 'Are Lying', Fuelling Flames," United Nations, April 4, 2022, https://press.un.org/en/2022/sgsm21228.doc.htm
- 165 Ben Lefebvre, "Oil industry sees a vibe shift on climate tech," Politico, March 8, 2023, https://www.politico.com/ news/2023/03/08/oil-industry-shift-climate-tech-00085853?utm_ source=newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=newsletter_ axiosgenerate&stream=top
- 166 2006 IPCC Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories, Volume 2 (Energy), Chapter 1 (Introduction), Table 1.3, https:// pcc-nggip.iges.or.jp/public/2006gl/index.html.
- 167 Based on the tables "Coal Plants by Country: Annual CO₂" and "Coal Plants by Country (Power Stations)" as updated in January 2023; "Global Coal Plant Tracker," Global Energy Monitor, accessed August 26, 2023, https://globalenergymonitor.org/projects/global-coal plant-tracker/.
- 168 Dan Tong et al., "Committed Emissions from Existing Energy Infrastructure Jeopardize 1.5 °C Climate Target," *Nature*, 572, July 1, 2019, p. 373–377, https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1364-3; "Estimating Carbon Dioxide Emissions from Coal Plants," Global Energy Monitor, last accessed November 4, 2022, https://www.gem. wiki/Estimating_carbon_dioxide_emissions_from_coal_plants.



Oil Change International 714 G Street SE, Suite 202 Washington, DC 20003 www.priceofoil.org